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(1)

LEGISLATIVE AND REGULATORY 
OPTIONS FOR MINIMIZING AND 

MITIGATING MORTGAGE FORECLOSURES 

Thursday, September 20, 2007

U.S. HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES, 
COMMITTEE ON FINANCIAL SERVICES, 

Washington, D.C. 
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:02 a.m., in room 

2128, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Barney Frank [chair-
man of the committee] presiding. 

Present: Representatives Frank, Kanjorski, Maloney, Gutierrez, 
Velazquez, Watt, Sherman, Meeks, Moore of Kansas, Capuano, 
Clay, McCarthy, Baca, Lynch, Miller of North Carolina, Scott, 
Green, Cleaver, Bean, Davis of Tennessee, Sires, Hodes, Ellison, 
Klein, Wilson, Perlmutter, Murphy, Boren; Bachus, Baker, Pryce, 
Castle, Royce, Lucas, Paul, Manzullo, Biggert, Shays, Miller of 
California, Capito, Feeney, Hensarling, Garrett, Barrett, Pearce, 
Neugebauer, Price, McHenry, Campbell, Roskam, and Marchant. 

The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will now come to order. 
I want to express my appreciation to these three very busy offi-

cials. Members will remember that the President announced the 
plan just before Labor Day. We understand that things are still 
evolving, but it is important to us in light of the great public inter-
est that we begin this conversation today. 

I also want to note that I understand Secretary Paulson, who has 
been traveling—due to all of his airplane travel, he is suffering 
from back pain. I do want to note that the Secretary has a pain 
in his lower back and he brought it here. He would not have ac-
quired a pain in his lower back here, at least not a physical one. 
The pain may cause him to stand up at some point, or otherwise 
behave in a way that he might not ordinarily behave. 

Mr. Secretary, we appreciate you informing us about that. We 
will now begin the statements. Let me start the clock. 

I mentioned Mr. Greenspan. I want to say that I note in Mr. 
Greenspan’s discussion of things, he said that with regard to both 
the stock market effervescence and the mortgage one that he was 
constrained from acting because he did not want to diminish the 
whole economy, that he did not want to restrain economic activity 
in general. 

I agree with him in both cases. I think it would have been a mis-
take to have deflated the economy in general both because stock 
prices were going up or because there was excessive activity of a 
not fully responsible kind in the mortgage market. 
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My difference with Mr. Greenspan is that he implicitly assumed 
there that the choice was between deflating the economy, raising 
interest rates and slowing activity down, and doing nothing. And 
this notion that there are only macro economic responses to poten-
tial abuses, I think, is problematic. 

In fact, there are micro responses, specifically thoughtful regula-
tion, and to a great extent what we are talking about here is how 
to take that principle of regulation and apply it. 

I think it is very clear that if only entities regulated by the bank 
regulators and the Credit Union Administration had made loans, 
had originated loans, we would not be in a crisis situation. Most 
mortgage brokers are reasonable and responsible, but to the extent 
that there were irresponsible people making loans in that sector, 
they were not subject to appropriate regulation. I think that this 
shows that regulation done well can be helpful. 

The argument that regulation would necessarily mean that you 
would be choking off loans, I am not aware of people coming and 
saying, ‘‘My credit union wouldn’t give me a loan, and they should 
have given it to me.’’ Or ‘‘my thrift.’’ So I do think that we learn 
that sensible regulation can work well. 

Going forward, I think our job is to take the regulatory principles 
that have been applied by the Office of the Comptroller of the Cur-
rency, the Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation, the Office of 
Thrift Supervision, the NCUA, and the State Bank Supervisors and 
put them into a body of law that will cover all mortgage origina-
tors. 

I also believe that we should do something about the secondary 
market, not the same degree, but here is another argument for reg-
ulation. One of our major problems today is the lack of investor 
confidence. I think there is a general agreement that investors hav-
ing once been too reckless are now to some extent too cautious; this 
is not going to go away instantly. 

Appropriate regulation, sensible market-oriented regulation can 
help there because that can restore investor confidence. The ability 
that we have to talk people into being more confident, I think, is 
limited. So sensible regulation—and I think the secondary market 
is a very useful addition, but an unregulated secondary market is 
not a necessity. And, in fact, in an appropriately secondary market 
can give investors who would be buying that stuff some confidence 
that they were buying things that had been appropriately vetted. 
I think we can do that. 

That is going forward. If we talk about the current situation, it 
does seem that there is a logical pattern in the current situation 
to try to help people who have pre-payment penalties that prevent 
them from refinancing and getting out of excessively—loans where 
the rate is going to go up. That is what we should do. 

I am grateful that the regulators, jointly with the State regu-
lators—there has been a lot of effort to persuade the holders of 
mortgages that they would be better off helping people get out from 
under prepayment penalties so they can refinance where that 
would make sense for them rather than become the owners of a lot 
of vacant property in America’s cities. 

To do that, I think we need the full participation of the FHA and 
of the TSEs. I want to say at this point I thought that what 
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OFHEO did with regard to Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac was the 
recognition of the problem but not a sufficient response to it. 

I would like to go further. It is clear to me, too, that we should 
at this point be raising the cap at both the FHA and the GSEs. 
That has to be done statutorily. The House has now passed GSE 
bills, a GSE bill and an FHA bill, with a great deal of consensus 
and some disagreement. 

I believe there is a good deal of agreement between us and the 
Administration on much of this. There are differences that are ne-
gotiable. At this point, the single most important thing is for the 
United States Senate to take up and act on FHA and GSE legisla-
tion so we can get into what would be a genuine three-way con-
ference because we are looking for a bill to be signed, not for an 
issue. 

I do want to just say now, and I’ve spoken to Ranking Member 
Bachus, that if the Senate were to send us a cherry-picked bill 
dealing only with the caps, or only with the jumbo mortgages, we 
would not want to go along with that. I do want to deal with both 
of those, but only in the context of the overall legislation, and I 
hope the Senate will be working with us on that. 

The ranking member is now recognized for 5 minutes. 
Mr. BACHUS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for convening this hear-

ing on both legislative and regulatory proposals to address the re-
cent spike in subprime mortgage foreclosures. We are fortunate to 
have with us a distinguished panel, and I extend a warm welcome 
to Secretary Paulson and Secretary Jackson and Chairman 
Bernanke. 

We are here today largely because of a problem in a specific and 
relatively narrow segment of the U.S. mortgage market which 
quickly spread to other areas of the financial markets. These are 
serious issues now affecting our entire economy and they deserve 
our careful oversight. 

As we proceed with this hearing, I believe we should be keenly 
aware that the regulators and markets are already addressing 
mortgage foreclosures. Market participants and regulators are 
working to assist homeowners to mitigate the distress resulting 
from the resetting of adjustable rate mortgages. Lenders and GSEs 
are offering replacement loans with lengthened terms and other op-
tions to lower payments and keep families in their homes. 

We should take note and legislate where appropriate but avoid 
getting in the way of regulators and market forces which are per-
forming their functions with the tools already available to them. 

This injunction to act cautiously should not be misunderstood to 
mean legislative action is inappropriate in all instances. There is 
general agreement that abuses have occurred in the subprime mar-
ket. In July, several colleagues and I introduced H.R. 3012 to ad-
dress these abusive practices. There is widespread agreement that 
these are practices that should not be tolerated. A better regulation 
of mortgage brokers and other originators is clearly required, but 
we do not need a bail-out or other legislative action that over-
reaches and impedes the market self-correction we are witnessing. 

In responding to the market turmoil we must not lose sight of 
the essential fact that the subprime lending market has been very 
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successful in providing housing, especially for low-income Ameri-
cans. 

I recently heard it described as having brought ‘‘the miracle of 
global liquidity to low-income neighborhoods all over America.’’ The 
secondary market and securitization have greatly benefitted 
middle- and low-income Americans. 

Preserving this dream of liquidity and homeownership should be 
a high priority of this committee as we work together on this issue. 
We should remember that while there have been defaults and fore-
closures, there have been many more families who have seen their 
dream of owning a home successfully realized. In fact, a new study 
just published shows that if California, Florida, Nevada, and Ari-
zona are excluded, there has actually been a nationwide drop in the 
rate of foreclosure filings in the most recent period. 

Last month we saw what happens when investors make decisions 
based on heightened emotions and minimal facts. Similarly, as we 
have learned in the 5 years since Sarbanes-Oxley was enacted, 
rushing to do the right thing in an unsettled market environment 
can yield unwanted consequences. 

We look forward to your testimony and expert analysis. I thank 
you for your attendance here today. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentlewoman from New York, the chair-
woman of the Subcommittee on Financial Institutions, is now rec-
ognized for 3 minutes. 

Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I welcome all the wit-
nesses, particularly Secretary Paulson, a former constituent. New 
Yorkers are very proud of you and, Chairman Bernanke, we thank 
you for your leadership and guidance not only on safety and sound-
ness but also consumer protections. 

We are really at a critical juncture and this committee is working 
incredibly hard to prevent foreclosures and to help borrowers stay 
in their homes. The chairman, I believe it is his top priority, and 
this article appeared in The Boston Globe this week and I would 
like unanimous consent to place it in the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection. 
Mrs. MALONEY. Just this week, Tuesday, the House passed legis-

lation to modernize FHA to serve more subprime borrowers. We 
also worked to help servicers be more able to engage in work-outs 
with strapped borrowers. We have worked hard and pushed FASB 
to clarify its Standard 140 rule to allow for modification of a loan 
when default is reasonably foreseeable, not just after default. But 
there is much more we can do. If there was ever a time when there 
should be more liquidity put in the market by Fannie and Freddie, 
we should be doing it. We should raise the cap on these entities’ 
portfolio limits at least temporarily and direct all of those funds to 
help borrowers who are stuck in risky adjustable rate mortgages 
refinance into safer mortgages. We should eliminate the cruel law 
under Chapter 13 of the Bankruptcy Code which allows judges to 
modify mortgages on a borrower’s vacation home but not the home 
they actually live in; this would allow families to stay in their 
homes while new loan terms are worked out. 

We need reforms to contain this crisis for the future. Our regu-
latory system is in serious need of renovation to catch up to the fi-
nancial innovation that has surpassed our ability to protect con-
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sumers and hold institutions accountable. Even though the Fed 
regulators have put out interagency guidance on subprime loans to 
improve standards, some three-quarters of the subprime market 
does not have a Federal regulator. We need to extend the guidance 
to create a uniform national standard to fight predatory lending 
and a single consumer protection standard for the entire mortgage 
market. 

I like very much the idea proposed by Professor Elizabeth War-
ren to create a financial product safety commission, and I really 
support the simple one-page form as proposed by Andrew Pollock 
of the American Enterprise Institute, which could provide the basic 
facts about mortgage loans to borrowers. I would like to put his 
form in the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection, and the gentlewoman’s time 
has expired. 

Mrs. MALONEY. I look forward to the testimony. 
The CHAIRMAN. The Chair now recognizes the gentlewoman from 

Illinois, Mrs. Biggert, for 2 minutes, pursuant to the Minority re-
quest. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hear-
ing today. And thanks also to our distinguished witnesses on both 
panels. I would like to associate myself with the remarks of Rank-
ing Member Bachus and add just two quick points. 

While the headlines succeed in pressuring everyone from the 
local to the Federal levels to do something to address the credit 
crunch and foreclosure crises, it is critical that the something that 
we do does not cut off credit, damage the housing market, or deny 
the dream of homeownership to millions of Americans. 

The good news is that at the Federal level, prudent action to 
both stem the rise in foreclosures and stabilize the housing sector 
and economy is being taken: The Fed cut interest rates; OFHEO 
raised Fannie and Freddie’s investment portfolio caps; Treasury is 
working with Members of Congress to change the tax code; the 
Fed, the OCC, the FDIC, the OTC, and the NCUA have issued 
guidance on subprime lending; and the House has passed FHA re-
form and legislation to crack down on fraud and increase credit 
counseling. 

In addition, the Administration launched the FHA Secure Initia-
tive to expand its assistance to help more qualified buyers refi-
nance and avoid foreclosure. HUD, Neighborworks America, the Ad 
Council, and others are working to infuse funding and resources 
into the army of 2,300 HUD certified housing counseling agencies 
across the country. 

Today it is important for us to turn our attention to the larger 
issues of how problems with subprime mortgage lending have rip-
pled through the credit markets. What many of us will want to 
know is your view on how this credit crunch will play out, how and 
when investor confidence will be restored, and how we can strike 
the right balance between allowing the market to sort itself out 
and disallowing a repeat of distortions in the future: Too much ac-
tion and we worsen the problem; too little action and we will allow 
it to happen again. So, again, I thank you for your participation. 
I yield back the balance of my time. 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:18 Jan 03, 2008 Jkt 039540 PO 00000 Frm 00009 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\39540.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



6

The CHAIRMAN. And finally, the gentleman from Texas is recog-
nized for 2 minutes. 

Dr. PAUL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I ask unanimous consent 
for my complete statement to be put in the record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Without objection. 
Dr. PAUL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
A lot of concern now has been expressed about the collapsing of 

this housing bubble. It is a shame that we had not talked about 
this 10 or 15 years ago when many free market economists pre-
dicted it would come and worried about it and wished we could 
have prevented it. 

But the irony of all this now is that everything that caused the 
financial bubble, the housing bubble, we are resorting to doing the 
same thing. You cannot solve the problem of inflation with more 
inflation. The debasement of the currency, which is a continual 
process, is the reason we get financial problems and financial bub-
bles. Whether it was in the 1920’s or the NASDAQ bubble or the 
housing bubble, we have to deal with the cause. We are dealing 
and we talk so much about our solutions but nobody is talking 
about the cause. 

The cause literally is the excessive credit created by the Federal 
Reserve System and we cannot deny this. Then we add fuel to the 
fire by credit allocation. We come in with the CRA, the Community 
Reinvestment Act. We come in with insurance by FHA. We come 
in with the GSEs and the line of credit and the guaranteed and im-
plied bail-outs. And then when the collapse comes, all we have—
what do we do? We ask for more regulation, more credit, more 
debasement of the currency. That to me—we have heard expres-
sions about going over the line and engaging in moral hazard. Well, 
the moral hazard has been going on for years. Here we are now at 
a point where we are destroying savers and the poor. We literally 
destroy people by lowering interest rates. People cannot save. And 
who suffers the most? The middle class and the poor whose cost of 
living goes up because we deliberately and purposely devalue the 
currency. That is all we resort to is the depreciation of currency 
which in itself should be an immoral act. 

So to me if we do not look to the cause of these problems we are 
going to have more—and patching it together will do nothing more 
than what we did in The Depression when we patched things to-
gether. We just delay the recovery. 

The CHAIRMAN. The testimony will now begin, and we will first 
hear from the Secretary of the Treasury. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE HENRY M. PAULSON, JR., 
SECRETARY OF THE TREASURY, UNITED STATES DEPART-
MENT OF THE TREASURY 

Secretary PAULSON. Thank you, Chairman Frank, Ranking Mem-
ber Bachus, and committee members for the opportunity to present 
the Treasury Department’s perspective on recent events in the 
credit and mortgage markets. We have been experiencing capital 
markets’ turbulence that will take some time to work its way 
through the economy. It is significant that this is happening 
against the backdrop of strong U.S. and world economies. The U.S. 
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economic fundamentals are healthy. Unemployment is low. Wages 
are rising and core inflation is contained. 

Although the recent reappraisal of risk coupled with the weak-
ness in the housing sector may well result in a penalty, the fun-
damentals point to continued U.S. economic growth. Unlike similar 
periods in the past, current events were not precipitated by prob-
lems in the real economy but by excesses in the credit markets. 

We should put the current situation in perspective. Innovation in 
housing finance has made credit more widely available, allowing 
millions of Americans to buy homes they can afford. Homeowner-
ship in America has increased from 64 to 69 percent since 1994. 
Even in the current environment, the vast majority of new home-
owners will not have difficulty keeping their homes. 

The President has announced an initiative to help those home-
owners who are struggling. He called for the FHA Modernization 
Act, which Secretary Jackson will describe, and he called for tax 
relief to prevent homeowners from being hit with a tax bill due to 
debt forgiveness on their primary residence. I am pleased to see 
progress on the FHA bill and urge action on the tax bill as well. 

President Bush also tasked us to work with mortgage counselors, 
servicers, and lenders to help as many Americans as possible keep 
their homes. We have learned a great deal from our meetings so 
far. First, it is clear that while adjustable rate prime mortgages are 
the most at risk, some prime borrowers with solid credit histories 
are also struggling. 

Second, we learned that lenders are proactively contacting home-
owners facing an interest rate reset that they likely cannot afford, 
but those calls often go unreturned because many homeowners mis-
takenly think that their lender wants to repossess their home in 
foreclosure. In fact, the opposite is true. No one likes foreclosure: 
It is tough for families; it hurts neighborhoods; and it is also un-
profitable for lenders in most situations. 

Finally, we learned that 50 percent of foreclosures occur without 
borrowers ever talking to their lender. When borrowers do not seek 
solutions until after they have missed payments, they will have far 
fewer financing options. And so the most crucial message we can 
send to the borrowers who are missing, or concerned that they will 
miss, their mortgage payments is to call their lender or a mortgage 
counselor today. And when all of you are in your districts, when 
you talk to the local media and your constituents, please, please 
send that message. The earlier borrowers reach out, the greater the 
possibility that they will be able to modify their mortgage into one 
that allows them to stay in their home. 

The GSEs play a significant role in the mortgage market. We 
should examine their authorities and ability to assist. However, the 
extent of possible GSE assistance is complicated by the unique 
structure and the need for regulatory reform. Currently, the con-
forming market in which they operate is performing well. That 
should not be a surprise. Investors avoid the credit risk of the un-
derlying mortgages when they buy agency-guaranteed mortgage-
backed securities. Therefore, if the GSEs are to assist in the mar-
kets that are not operating normally it would involve an expansion 
of their authorities. 
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The GSEs are an unusual construct. They answer to share-
holders and have a congressionally mandated mission. As we con-
sider any change in their role, we must always balance these im-
peratives: The temporary needs of today’s market; the legitimate 
policy question of how much of the mortgage market should be di-
rectly or in directly influenced by GSEs, which are misperceived as 
being backed by the Federal Government; and issues of size, sys-
temic risk, and longer term market distortions that will occur by 
inserting perceived government-backed intervention. 

Because of the size of the GSEs and these related issues, any leg-
islative expansion of their role must also correct the inadequate 
GSE regulatory structure. The current GSE regulator has less au-
thority than a Federal bank regulator but the solution is not to reg-
ulate the GSEs as if they are banks. The GSEs’ regulators should 
have more tools available than does a bank regulator to take into 
account the unique characteristics’ intentions of the GSEs. 

This committee and the House of Representatives passed a bill 
that goes a long way in addressing these regulatory issues. I con-
gratulate you all for working this through. The case cannot be 
stronger for the Senate to also pass GSE reform legislation. Con-
gressional debate about expanded GSE authority should take place 
within the context of comprehensive GSE reform. It would be irre-
sponsible to expand GSEs’ business without addressing the funda-
mental problems of their regulatory structure. 

The mortgages facing the greatest stress today are those with the 
weaker underwriting standards where borrowers have imperfect 
credit and little equity in their homes. Legislation will be required 
to allow the GSEs to purchase mortgages that are above 80 percent 
loan value and have no credit enhancement. This would require 
that the GSEs take on significant credit risk beyond their tradi-
tional experience. Legislation that encourages them to take on 
more risk must also create an appropriate regulator to exercise 
necessary oversight. 

The GSEs can expand down the credit curve without legislation 
if they reevaluate their underwriting standards and develop new 
products. Again, this would mean taking on more risk. A GSE 
guarantee for these products would increase the liquidity available 
to refinance some subprime borrowers and we are encouraging the 
GSEs to do more in the subprime area. 

However, we recognize that the GSEs must fully evaluate the 
business risks associated with any new initiatives balancing their 
private and public missions. Some have suggested that the GSEs 
should be permitted to inject some liquidity into the jumbo mort-
gage market. There is no doubt that raising the loan limits some-
what to allow the GSEs to guarantee jumbo mortgages would be 
helpful to a segment of the market which has shown some recent 
improvement but is not yet functioning as normal. 

The GSEs’ limited entry into the sector would likely improve li-
quidity and would clearly be attractive to the GSEs from a busi-
ness perspective. Traditionally this has been a profitable part of 
the mortgage market with low default rates. For that reason, it 
seems logical that this market will right itself in the weeks and 
months ahead. Therefore, consideration of this issue should be lim-
ited only to a temporary provision that is part of legislation 
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strengthening the regulatory structure. We agree with you, Mr. 
Chairman, on that. 

We should also recognize that lifting the loan limit for even a 
short period has the potential to detract from GSEs’ affordable 
housing mission and displaced private sector participation. 

Recently there have been calls on the Administration and the Of-
fice of Housing Enterprise Oversight, OFHEO, the GSEs inde-
pendent regulator, to lift the temporary caps on the GSEs’ retained 
portfolios. The business motivation for this request is clear and 
sound. Whether this request will have a positive impact on the 
mortgage market is much less clear. There is already ample liquid-
ity in the prime conforming marketplace, the marketplace in which 
the GSEs concentrate their investment portfolio business. 

The securitization efforts of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac have 
been a huge contributor to this liquidity. The more efficient use of 
their capital to ease current market strains is in the guarantee 
business where each dollar of capital goes further in adding liquid-
ity. 

Yesterday, OFHEO announced steps to adjust Fannie Mae’s in-
vestment portfolio cap and to provide more flexibility to both enter-
prises in managing their investment portfolios. If the GSEs want 
to be helpful, I hope they will use this new flexibility to provide li-
quidity to parts of the market experiencing the most strain. 

Again, I welcome congressional debate about an expanded role 
for the GSEs as part of a broader GSE regulatory reform discus-
sion. Today’s solution should not create tomorrow’s problem. Treas-
ury and the President’s Working Group are also examining broader 
market issues including mortgage origination, the role of credit rat-
ing agencies and securitization, the decentralized mortgage process, 
and the need for simple, clear disclosure so borrowers can make in-
formed financial decisions. Because these issues have global eco-
nomic consequences, the Financial Stability Forum in addition to 
the PWG will examine some similar issues involving the policy im-
plementation for financial institutions including supervisory over-
sight principles for regulated financial entities with off-balance 
sheet contingent obligations. 

I urge caution, however, as we examine the implications of recent 
market events and consider corrections. Owning a home is a cher-
ished part of the American dream, and we do not want to unrea-
sonably deny that dream by restricting credit for people who can 
afford it. Thank you and I welcome your questions. 

[The prepared statement of Secretary Paulson can be found on 
page 184 of the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. 
Next, a frequent visitor to this committee, and our collaborator 

in the housing part of this, Secretary Jackson. Mr. Secretary, 
please. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE ALPHONSO JACKSON, SEC-
RETARY OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOPMENT, UNITED 
STATES DEPARTMENT OF HOUSING AND URBAN DEVELOP-
MENT 

Secretary JACKSON. Thank you very much, Chairman Frank, 
Ranking Member Bachus, and distinguished members of the com-
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mittee. Thank you for inviting me to testify this morning. I want 
to recognize my colleagues, Secretary Paulson and Chairman 
Bernanke, for their valuable actions and partnership over the past 
few months. I am pleased to join you today. 

Mr. Chairman, as Fed Chairman Alan Greenspan once said, the 
subprime market is democratizing credit and this results in home-
ownership for millions of Americans. Mr. Chairman, some bor-
rowers were not ready for homeownership, resulting in foreclosure 
for tens of thousands of people. Our ongoing concern is that more 
Americans may face foreclosure within the new round of resets an-
ticipated in 2008. So far I have been speaking about 20 percent of 
the subprime market and not all of these loans will result in fore-
closure. It is important that we note this. 

The lesson here is not to throw out the subprime loans. Most 
people with subprime loans will be fine and their homeownership 
adds wealth to our economy and gives equity and financial stability 
to our communities. Our estimate is that 80 percent of the 
subprime loans made in 2005 and 2006 will not be problematic, but 
borrowers need to be informed as soon as possible, which is one of 
the reasons we are strongly urging that we use the Nation’s 2,300 
HUD-approved housing counseling agencies in this country. Infor-
mation leads to wise borrowing, manageable loans, and more eco-
nomic security. 

Market corrections may escalate in this catastrophe unless we 
act now, and so we must act now. Already the FHA has stepped 
forward within the full extent of its legislative and regulatory abili-
ties. By the end of Fiscal Year 2007, we will have helped more than 
100,000 borrowers refinance with FHA loans. We have worked with 
other Federal and State authorities to prosecute predatory lenders. 
But in order to assist more Americans, the President has proposed 
a series of actions. Some of them did not require congressional ac-
tion while others do. 

Earlier this month, the President announced a new FHA product 
called FHA Security. Under this proposal, borrowers who are other-
wise creditworthy but have recently become delinquent on their 
mortgages as their teaser rates reset, may now receive FHA help. 
In the past, FHA did not allow borrowers who were delinquent. Eli-
gible homeowners will be required to meet our strict underwriting 
guidelines and pay the corresponding mortgage insurance pre-
mium. This offsets the risk for FHA and costs the taxpayers no 
money. I want to repeat this again. It costs the taxpayers no 
money. 

We estimate that with FHA Secure, we can help an additional 
80,000 delinquent yet otherwise creditworthy borrowers refinance 
and save their homes. This is in addition to the 160,000 delinquent 
borrowers we already expect to help by fiscal year 2008. This will 
bring the total number of new borrowers assisted by FHA existing 
financial efforts to 240,000 by the next fiscal year. 

I have already directed FHA to prepare a new regulation for 
risk-based pricing. This makes sense. Safer borrowers should pay 
less; riskier borrowers should pay a little bit more. I am hopeful 
that we will be able to implement the changes in January so that 
we can reach an additional 20,000 borrowers. So of the 2 million 
loans expected to reset by 2008, we estimate about 500,000 will ac-
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tually foreclose. Through FHA, we estimate that we can help save 
about half of those homeowners. That is what may be done through 
administrative actions. But this country needs FHA modernization 
which President Bush has asked Congress to pass and I want to 
thank Chairman Frank for getting the bill passed in the House and 
we look forward to the Senate. 

I know you appreciate this sense of urgency. Again, I am pleased 
that you passed the bill. We need to raise the loan limits so we can 
help low- to moderate-income and first-time homebuyers in expen-
sive housing markets. We need to give families more flexibility and 
downpayment options, something we cannot do today. 

The legislative change would help some 200,000 families, if not 
more, purchase or refinance into safe FHA-insured mortgages. It 
will allow the FHA to be more responsive to the housing market. 

Mr. Chairman, every day places thousands of homeowners at 
greater and greater risk. Working together, the President, our Con-
gress, we can continue to make changes that will address the 
subprime crisis. Foreclosure is not good for anyone, the homeowner, 
the community, the local tax base, or the lender. Today we have 
a chance to make a powerful and positive change that will reflect 
statesmanship and good sense. Again, I thank the committee for 
the opportunity to appear today. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

[The prepared statement of Secretary Jackson can be found on 
page 136 of the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. We very much appreciate the Chair-
man of the Federal Reserve coming before us and I will say as a 
mark of appreciation, I am prepared to rule out of order any ques-
tions about Alan Greenspan’s book. 

[Laughter] 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Chairman, please proceed. 

STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BEN S. BERNANKE, CHAIR-
MAN, BOARD OF GOVERNORS OF THE FEDERAL RESERVE 
SYSTEM 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Chairman Frank, 
Ranking Member Bachus, and members of the committee, I am 
very pleased to appear before you today to discuss developments in 
the subprime mortgage market and possible policy responses in-
cluding those that have been taken or are under consideration by 
the Federal Reserve. 

Mr. WATT. Mr. Chairman, we are having a little trouble hearing 
you. 

Mr. BERNANKE. How about now? 
The CHAIRMAN. The problem is that since we sit by seniority, the 

oldest members are furthest away from you, so that’s why you have 
to talk loud. 

Mr. WATT. Speak for yourself, Mr. Chairman. 
[Laughter] 
The CHAIRMAN. What did you say? 
[Laughter] 
Mr. BERNANKE. Lending innovations and the ongoing growth of 

the secondary market have expanded mortgage credit and the ben-
efits of homeownership to many households perceived to have high 
credit risk. However, in the past few years, a weakening of under-
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writing standards together with broader economic factors such as 
the deceleration in house prices has contributed— 

The CHAIRMAN. Will you suspend for a second, Mr. Bernanke? 
There is a vote. I think we have enough time for you to complete 
your testimony, and we will then break to vote and come back. I 
apologize, but we have no other option. So if everybody will shut 
off their pagers, the Chairman can complete his testimony, and we 
will break, vote, and come back. 

Please go ahead. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you. During the past 2 years, serious de-

linquencies among subprime ARMs have risen sharply, reaching 
nearly 15 percent in July. This deterioration contrasts sharply with 
loans in the prime mortgage sector of which less than 1 percent are 
seriously delinquent. Higher delinquencies have begun to show 
through to foreclosures. About 320,000 foreclosures were initiated 
in each of the first two quarters of this year, just more than half 
of them on subprime mortgages, up from an average of about 
220,000 during the past 6 years. 

As many borrowers are recent, and vintage subprime ARMs still 
face their first interest rate resets, delinquencies and foreclosures 
are likely to rise further. In response to these developments, the 
market for subprime mortgages has adjusted sharply and origina-
tors now are employing tighter underwriting standards. But that 
still leaves many borrowers in distress. 

To help them, the Federal Reserve, together with the other Fed-
eral supervisory agencies, has encouraged lenders and loan 
servicers to identify and contact borrowers who, with counseling 
and possible loan modifications, may be able to avoid entering de-
linquency or foreclosure. 

The Community Affairs Offices in each of the 12 Federal Reserve 
Banks have also provided significant leadership and technical as-
sistance to foreclosure prevention efforts. For instance, a public-pri-
vate collaboration initiated in part by the Federal Reserve Bank of 
Chicago produced the Homeownership Preservation Initiative in 
2003. Since then, the program has counseled more than 4,000 peo-
ple, prevented 1,300 foreclosures, and reclaimed 300 buildings. 

Beyond the actions underway at the regulatory agencies, I am 
aware that the Congress is considering statutory changes to allevi-
ate foreclosures possibly including modernizing the programs ad-
ministered by the Federal Housing Administration that Secretary 
Jackson has just described. 

Prospectively, the Federal Reserve is actively working to prevent 
these problems from recurring while still preserving responsible 
subprime lending. In coordination with other Federal supervisory 
agencies, we issued guidance on underwriting and consumer pro-
tection standards for non-traditional mortgages last year and for 
subprime ARMs earlier this year. 

To help potential borrowers make more informed choices, the 
Board is engaged in a review of the Truth in Lending Act rules to 
provide mortgage lending disclosures. We are considering proposed 
changes to rules to address potentially deceptive mortgage loan ad-
vertisements and to require lenders to provide mortgage disclo-
sures more quickly. 
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We are also planning to use our rulemaking authority under the 
Homeownership and Equity Protection Act to propose additional 
consumer protections later this year. We are looking closely at 
some lending practices including prepayment penalties, escrow ac-
counts for taxes and insurance, stated income and no-documenta-
tion lending, and the evaluation of a borrower’s ability to repay. 

Additionally, more uniform enforcement of the fragmented mar-
ket structure of brokers and lenders is essential. With other Fed-
eral and State agencies, we have launched a program to expand 
and improve consumer protection reviews at non-depository institu-
tions with significant subprime mortgage operations. This project 
should also lay the groundwork for various additional forms of 
interagency cooperation to help ensure more effective and con-
sistent supervision. 

In recent weeks, as committee members are well aware, disrup-
tions in financial markets have increased uncertainty surrounding 
the economic outlook. In August, the Federal Reserve took several 
steps to address unusual strains in the money markets and to im-
prove the availability of backstop term financing for banks through 
the discount window to help forestall some of the adverse effects 
on the broader economy that might arise from the disruptions in 
the financial markets. And to promote moderate growth over time, 
the Federal Open Market Committee this week lowered its target 
for the Federal Funds Rate by 50 basis points. 

Thank you, and I look forward to addressing your questions. 
[The prepared statement of Chairman Bernanke can be found on 

page 71 of the appendix.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. We will now take ad-

vantage of this and break. And we will come back I should say— 
Secretary Paulson has an appointment that he cannot break at the 
White House, so we are here until 1:00. I just want to say now we 
are going to break. On our side, I intend that we will get as many 
questions in as possible. Not everyone will be able to question this 
panel, but when we get to the second panel, my intention will be 
to pick up the questioning where we left off. So, Members who did 
not get to question the first panel will get to question the second 
panel before we go back and the Minority intends to do the same 
thing. And even though the House may finish at 3:00 this after-
noon, we intend to stay with the second panel through the after-
noon so we can finish this. 

We are in recess. 
[Recess] 
The CHAIRMAN. The hearing will reconvene. I apologize for the 

delay. Secretary Paulson has to leave at 12:35, so we have an hour 
for questions. We will get done what we can. I will recognize myself 
for 5 minutes. 

Let me ask you first, we have been urged not to do very much 
because of moral hazards, the fear that by lowering interest rates, 
or helping people out of prepayment, we will somehow be encour-
aging this behavior in the future. 

Now one way we can prevent this behavior in the future is by 
appropriate rules and I think we have an agreement that there are 
a set of rules that should apply to all mortgage originations that 
will go forward. 
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But let me ask all of you, because my own view is that nothing 
being contemplated is going to rise to the level of making what peo-
ple have been through so much fun that they will decide it is worth 
doing again. That is, I think the notion that there is a moral haz-
ard here gravely underestimates this. And I do not know anybody 
who has any proposals to make anybody whole including the bor-
rowers who are going through this emotional anguish, the lenders. 
The notion that there is moral hazard, it seems to me, is one we 
ought to deal with. 

Let me ask each of you briefly, do you see in anything being con-
templated congressionally or administratively any moral hazard? 
Mr. Paulson? 

Secretary PAULSON. Mr. Chairman, I am not sure what various 
people may be contemplating, but I would say that in terms of the 
things that are on the table, and in terms of the President’s initia-
tive foreclosure avoidance, I do not see a moral hazard. 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me tell you what we are talking about. One 
is more liquidity in the system generally and, secondly, trying to 
give people an ability to get their mortgages rewritten so they can 
refinance without a step-up at a reasonable rate going forward. I 
think that is basically what we are talking about. 

Secretary PAULSON. Yes. And I would agree with you. The tax re-
lief for people who are going through this very difficult process, I 
cannot see someone is going to— 

The CHAIRMAN. Let me get a chance to speak to Mr. Jackson. 
Secretary JACKSON. No, I do not. Let me say this to you, Mr. 

Chairman, is that clearly there are some people we are not going 
to be able to help especially and I always said the yuppies who had 
this extravagant decision to have two or three cars and a huge 
house they cannot afford. But the people that we are looking at ba-
sically are middle-income people, firemen, police, teachers, nurses, 
and I think that these persons get one shot. And we should do ev-
erything in our power to make sure— 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Bernanke. 
Mr. BERNANKE. Fiscal subsidies to lenders would be a moral haz-

ard. We are not contemplating that. 
The CHAIRMAN. No one is contemplating those. 
Mr. BERNANKE. So I see no problem in trying to help people refi-

nance. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you and obviously putting liquidity into 

the system as a whole, I do not understand how that creates a 
moral hazard. 

Mr. BERNANKE. We are trying in particular to make sure the 
economy is stable and that is the ultimate objective that we have. 

The CHAIRMAN. Right. And nobody is bailing out any lenders. No-
body is—I think that is one we can put to rest. Let me now say, 
and I want to respond, my own view is that the model that I hope 
we can deal with and we have the future to deal with. We have 
the current situation. Some people are in situations where it will 
be very hard to help them because no direct subsidy is coming. But 
to the extent that we can get people out of prepayment penalties 
and into a situation where they can refinance with an FHA guar-
antee and with Fannie and Freddie available to provide liquidity 
for the purchase, that seems to be the maximum that we can do. 
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And with tax relief, so that getting out of prepayment is in there. 
That is the package that we are examining. 

My own view is that can be aided particularly by a stronger role 
for Fannie and Freddie and it is one where I agree that—but some-
body said, ‘‘Well, if you let them go up that might come,’’ somebody 
said, ‘‘at the cost of going broke.’’ 

No. I think you get balance. Remove the jumbo and let them do 
some higher loans and they make some money and then I will feel 
a little—and at the same time they have to go lower. I think the 
same with the FHA. 

But I just want to say this. It is a statement. I disagree. I do not 
think it went far enough. I do not think there is a safety and 
soundness issue on behalf of the portfolios. I am daily conscious 
and I am not the President of the United States or even the Sec-
retary of the Treasury or even the Director of OFHEO, but as 
much as I would like to change that, I am not confident that I will 
be able to do that. 

[Laughter] 
But the point I want to emphasize is this. I believe that the bills 

that were passed by very large votes in the House and the Sen-
ate—in the House on the FHA and GSEs, there were some dif-
ferences, but there was a common agreement on a lot of them. 

If the Senate would pass some version of those bills and send 
them to conference, I am confident that with the Administration 
participation, the House and the Senate, within a few weeks we 
could have a package that would greatly enable our ability to do 
what we are talking about. 

And it would result in much more relief for people who are facing 
foreclosure and I think some other general things. I just want to 
reiterate, and I have reaffirmed this with the ranking member, we 
will be pushing for that. And if our colleagues in the Senate were 
to send us even things that I would agree with like raising the cap 
on the jumbo, or mandating an increase in the portfolios, I would 
not go along with that piecemeal approach because I want to get 
this done in the best possible way. So I hope that we will get some-
thing from the Senate that will be passage of both bills with what 
I think are a lot of progressive things and go from there. 

The gentleman from Alabama. 
Mr. BACHUS. I thank the chairman. 
Chairman Bernanke, I and many of my colleagues have intro-

duced a fair mortgage practices act to address some of the 
subprime lending issues. And some of the things you mentioned 
this morning about escrow and taxes and insurances on subprime 
loans we have included in that. 

We have also included what Chairman Maloney mentioned ear-
lier, basically a one-page disclosure. But another thing that we 
have included, and I will ask the Treasury Secretary, but I would 
also like your feedback and input on the various provisions of our 
bill. 

We created a national registration and licensing standard for 
mortgage originators which even the industry, the mortgage bro-
kers, most people have said to us that this is a very necessary tool 
to enhance accountability and professionalism in the industry. We 
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have done a similar thing with appraisers and the Appraising In-
stitute is in support of that. 

Would you comment, Secretary Paulson, on that provision? 
Secretary PAULSON. Yes. Let me say that I believe what you are 

trying to do there in terms of having some uniform standards on 
mortgage originators, education, licensing, those kinds of things, I 
think that sounds to me like a constructive step. 

And I also believe very much in the steps that the Fed has taken 
to take a hard look at disclosure and come back with recommenda-
tions and a very hard look at, you know, as the chairman said, 
OFHEO. 

Mr. BACHUS. So you are favorably inclined towards the provi-
sion? 

Secretary PAULSON. Yes. 
Mr. BACHUS. Thank you. Secretary Paulson, you know risk is in-

herent in markets. In fact, in financial markets you are supposed 
to—credit products are supposed to be priced according to the 
amount of risk. Do you see any constructive result to the repricing 
of risks that we have seen in the markets going forward? 

You know, the fact that we are doing it during a period of a 
strong economy, I welcome that as opposed to during periods of a 
weak economy. 

Secretary PAULSON. Yes. Risk is being reappraised/repriced. I re-
member at the, even a month ago, I remarked to some colleagues 
when there was all this focus on risk that there is less risk in the 
market today or at that time than there was a month or two ear-
lier. People just were not as aware of it. 

Now, so when you look back on these things with 20–20 hind-
sight it is always agreed that it was constructive. Obviously when 
you are going through the situation right now, we are, we are 
much more focused on getting through this period of stress and 
strain and do it in a way which limits the penalty to our economy. 
But, yes, I do agree risk being repriced, reassessed is ultimately 
healthy. 

Mr. BACHUS. Chairman Bernanke, would you like to comment? 
I certainly think some of the risks are being wrung out of the mar-
ket—I mean some of the excesses are being wrung. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes, sir. There has been a repricing of risk and 
to some extent that is a good thing. It has been interacting with 
some concerns about the evaluation of credit products, structured 
credit products and the like. And so it has been a fairly sharp ad-
justment that we have seen in the financial markets. 

As Secretary Paulson said, repricing risk, getting a better eval-
uation of risk, is a good thing in the longer term. We at the Federal 
Reserve are mostly concerned with making sure that markets con-
tinue to function normally and that the tightening of credit that 
has happened does not have undue adverse effects on the broad 
economy. Thank you. 

Mr. BACHUS. Secretary Jackson, you are helping homeowners 
who have not been able to pay their mortgages. Your FHA has a 
program now you have outlined where you are going in and offer-
ing them a new mortgage and new mortgage payment. 

The only concern I have there is that you are taking them from 
one market and you are placing them in an FHA insured product. 
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And I am wondering, are you being careful to see that these, you 
know, howeowners who did not pay their mortgages before, did not 
meet their obligations, some of them because of the product, but 
that they are going to have—is there any assurances that they are 
going to be able to pay these and not fail and, therefore, create li-
ability on the cost to the FHA and the taxpayers? 

Secretary JACKSON. Ranking Member Bachus, that is an excel-
lent question. What we are doing, which is very important, is we 
are looking at risk-based premiums, and the other thing that is 
very important that we are doing is that we are looking at the 
credit history of many of these persons. And many of these persons 
have paid their mortgage religiously until the teaser rate kicked in. 

The best example that I can give you is a family just across the 
river in Prince George’s County who had not missed a payment 
and, in fact, made two of the teaser rate payments, then had a seri-
ous problem. And they had steady jobs for the last 20 years and 
had no credit problems at all. 

Well, we refinanced their loan and we saved them $350 a month. 
They have no problems today. In fact, it is a plus because they are 
able to do a lot more for their children than they were before they 
had this refinancing. So we are very serious. We are not going to 
make the same mistake that some of the subprime lenders made 
in the sense that they did not really look at the creditworthiness 
of the person. We are not going to do that. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from Pennsylvania. 
Mr. KANJORSKI. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Gentlemen, I guess I will direct this primarily to the Secretary 

of the Treasury and to Mr. Bernanke. I am here long enough—I 
think there are about five of us left on the committee to remember 
the S&L crisis. And I remember the pre-S&L crisis of the late 
1980’s when the regulators with the assent of Congress if not by 
activity but at least we were happy to see them clean up the prob-
lems that appeared to be out there, invented a new terminology, 
supervisory goodwill. Do you all remember that great methodology 
of getting out of the S&L crisis? 

When, if we had acted at the time, would have cost us about $15 
billion. In a short period of 2 to 3 years, because we contaminated 
the good S&Ls and caused them to collapse also, it became a $200 
billion problem, in which I happen to give a lot of credit to George 
Bush the first as an act of courage when he recognized that and 
sent the appropriate legislation up here to really solve the problem. 

But having watched what we are doing, it seems to me I am 
hearing shallow echoes in the Administration, in the regulatory 
community, that we can find another easy fix and not necessarily 
have to face the consequences. And I happen to agree that’s pos-
sible, probably more than 50 percent likely, except if we hit a reces-
sion or we do something or something occurs that we are not pre-
pared to meet within the formula. 

So, as a result, Mr. Bernanke, I wanted to get some sense from 
you. I was surprised at the 50 percent Fed rate change. I had an-
ticipated 25 percent. I had not anticipated that you would go to a 
full 1 point on the open door or the open window area. 

Was that done just for the purpose of getting rid of this problem 
very quickly or is there something more serious out there that we 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:18 Jan 03, 2008 Jkt 039540 PO 00000 Frm 00021 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\39540.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



18

are not even aware of and so many people who thought it was only 
going to be 25 base points should be more aware. I am not and I 
do not want to plant any seed one way or another. I would like 
your comment on that. What do you anticipate? This was not an 
overreaction. Was this just a firm statement on the part of yourself 
and the Fed that you are going to take very strong action if there 
is any chance of a recession or a disruption of the markets? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Congressman, as we said in our statement, over 
the month of August the financial market turmoil has effectively 
tightened credit conditions that has the risk of making the housing 
correction more severe, and it may have other effects on the econ-
omy. So we took that action to try to get ahead of the situation, 
to try to forestall the potential effects of tighter credit conditions 
on the broader economy. 

Ultimately, our objective is to try to meet Congress’s dual man-
date of maximum sustainable employment and price stability, and 
we took that action with that intention. There is quite a bit of un-
certainty, so we’re going to have to continue to monitor how the fi-
nancial markets evolve, how their effects on the economy evolve, 
and try to keep reassessing our outlook and adjusting policy in 
order to try to meet that dual mandate. 

Mr. KANJORSKI. Very good. Mr. Paulson, just one question for 
you: Are you satisfied that everything has been done now or is in 
the process of getting done to solve this immediate problem that we 
face in the credit crunch, or are there other things that we will 
have to participate with the Administration on? 

Secretary PAULSON. Let me say that as was mentioned earlier by 
the ranking member, credit is being repriced, reassessed, across a 
broad range of markets. There are a reasonable number of the 
credit mark. It’s the capital markets that still aren’t functioning as 
normal. They are operating under strains, stresses of one sort or 
another. Now, there has been improvement in many of them, and 
so there has been gradual improvement and that is a very good 
thing to see. We’re going to work through some. It’s going to take 
us a while. We’re going to work through some much quicker than 
others. 

In terms of the subprime, which this hearing is on, a number of 
those and some of the mortgages with the most lacked standards, 
and with the teaser rates, we’ll be resetting over the next 18 
months or 2 years. So it will take us a while longer to work 
through that, and that is not an important part of the overall econ-
omy, but believe me it is very, very important to everyone who is 
in danger of losing a home. 

So, again, I can’t tell you that every action has been taken that 
needs to be taken. I think we’re doing the right things for now and 
we’re watching this very carefully and we need to be vigilant. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from Louisiana, Mr. Baker. 
Mr. BAKER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Bernanke, in a correspondence with Chairman Frank on 

September 17th, you were specific in a response relative to the ad-
visability of increasing the conforming loan limit and you had three 
elements in that response: One was that the change must be ex-
plicitly temporary; two, it must be promptly implemented; and, 
three, it would be ill-advised if it has the practical effect of reduc-
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ing incentives to meaningful GSE reform. Acting on the belief that 
Fed testimony is not casually constructed, I read very carefully 
your statement on page 11 addressing the same, general subject 
matter. And you repeated two of the three, ‘‘explicitly temporary,’’ 
‘‘sufficiently promptly,’’ but you did not include the language rel-
ative to the necessity, if we act, to tie that expansion of portfolio 
to GSE reform. 

I just want to make clear with understanding, is it still your 
view that any modification the portfolio would be ill-advised unless 
done in concert with an appropriate GSA reform? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Yes, first of all, let’s be clear. 
We’re talking about the conforming loan limit and not the port-

folio. 
Mr. BAKER. Correct, I’m sorry. 
Mr. BERNANKE. There are several concerns as I describe in my 

letter expanding the implicit government guarantee into a new 
area at the mortgage market and so on. But I think the primary 
concern I have is that if this goes ahead without any reform that 
somehow reform may not ever happen or be effective, so I do be-
lieve it’s important that this be done, if it is done in the context 
of meaningful GSE reform. 

If it is done as I indicated, I think it needs to be temporary. And 
if it’s not prompt, it’s not going to be productive, because these 
markets will recover over the next few months. And if this comes 
online in March, it will be counterproductive. 

Mr. BAKER. Thank you. Secretary Paulson, in market observation 
it appears that much reaction in the marketplace was in response 
to improperly identified risk and their great risk aversion in world-
wide markets where there was not a certainty that the mortgage 
origination process or review processes were in all cases done with 
appropriate due diligence, and therefore there was a withdrawal by 
some investors from those mortgage obligations, whether they be 
securities or whole mortgages, and I hope you agree with that ob-
servation. 

And, secondly, I have the concern with regard to proposed reform 
in assigning liability. And that is to a reasonable man, if you look 
at a document and fraud is not apparent on the face of the docu-
ment, or you look at the security which you are acquiring, and 
there’s no apparent fraud easily detected to you, the inappropriate-
ness of assigning liability to that investor in that security or holder 
of that mortgage in the process of the secondary market and be-
yond, when there is no contribution to the unprofessional or inap-
propriate conduct which led to the predatory behavior, and the con-
sequence of that, I believe, would be to have a withdrawal from the 
market from those unwilling to take improperly identified risk, 
thereby, actually hurting the very individuals that we are trying to 
assist with enhanced assignee liability. 

Do you agree with those perspectives? 
Secretary PAULSON. Congressman, I do agree with that. Just to 

expand a bit, we’ve had great innovations in the capital markets. 
This has helped our society, helped homeowners. The history is in-
novation moves ahead of regulation or policy, so when we go 
through a period like this, we need to readjust and say what things 
should we do differently? Where do we need some additional regu-
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lation? Where do we need some additional policy measures? But we 
need to get the balance right and not go too far. 

I do believe that in terms of assigning liability to those investors 
who purchased the mortgage, that would have the negative of 
being a very big damper on securitization and would thereby cur-
tail product to those who need it. 

Mr. BAKER. Let me, if I may. 
Secretary PAULSON. So, there would be some things I would do 

and that I probably wouldn’t. 
Mr. BAKER. I want to get in before my clock runs out. 
And that is with regard to data already mined, it appears that 

it’s the subprime market, lower-income households, modest price 
housing, where the delinquencies have bounced up a bit. Whereas, 
in the jumbo market, although recognizing there are some liquidity 
concerns, the problems are not as evident, so that in our effort to 
help people with the triggering questions and other mortgage aber-
rations, we should be focused on the lower-priced homes and the 
lower-income individuals. I would be interested if anyone has data 
given the fact that on the FHA side, we just go on to about a 
$700,000 house. We’re about $500,000 on the GSEs, where there’s 
any data to indicate that poor people are having trouble getting ac-
cess to $500,000 houses, because that portfolio increase seems to be 
a problem. 

Secretary JACKSON. We have a limit. Let me say this to you, Con-
gressman. FHA is limited. That’s why I’m very pleased again that 
you all passed the FHA modernization legislation which will elimi-
nate the present cap that we have. So we are dealing with people, 
really, at a moderate income. But I want to say something, and I 
think both of my colleagues will say. 

It’s not just the low-income, middle-income market. The jumbo 
market where we had a number of what we call today, ‘‘yuppies,’’ 
purchasing homes and cars that we have a serious problem with 
too. So, we can’t minimize at the level of middle-income people, ba-
sically firemen, police. We have some serious problems too at the 
top. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentlewoman from New York. 
Mrs. MALONEY. Thank you, thank you, very much. 
Chairman Bernanke, thank you for your guidance on the 

subprime prices, but according to Secretary Jackson, the initiatives 
we put in place will only keep 260,000 people in their home. Some 
economists are projecting two to five million Americans may lose 
their homes, so I am interested in further guidance on what we can 
do to keep these people in their homes. It helps them. It helps the 
economy, either in writing or in building on your suggestions that 
you gave today. But the question that I hear from my constituents 
the most on the subprime crisis is the credit crunch. 

The credit crunch in the financial markets that literally shocked 
investors this Summer, some of the most sophisticated investors in 
the country were really caught off-guard with this credit move-
ment. And even now there seem to be lots of questions about who 
holds subprime’s mortgages in their portfolios and what the impact 
is going to be going forward. Specifically, what is the role that 
hedge funds have played in this and are we at more risk today 
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than before, because of the proliferation of these sort of exotic fi-
nancial instruments. 

Some economists have suggested that the financial markets could 
actually melt, and what could we do to prevent that. Related to the 
question is, do you believe that regulated institutions have proper 
evaluation policies in place? 

How could the credit rating agencies be so wrong consistently—
wrong on Mexico, wrong on Asia, wrong on Enron, wrong on 
subprime? Do you think we need more of a focus on how we are 
rating these products? Do these questions about valuation policies 
reflect why the LIBOR spreads over treasuries remain at unusually 
really high levels? And why is there that spread? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Congresswoman, there are a number of questions 
there. On helping more people, I think that FHA reform could be 
pushed even further. I think risk-based premiums would help dif-
ferentiate among different lenders, and I think more flexibility in 
designing mortgages would allow for more affordable mortgages, 
say, with a shared appreciation with a variable maturity. 

My sense is that as we go forward, lenders are not going to want 
to be in the position of foreclosing if they can avoid it, because it’s 
very costly to do so. If the FHA can provide affordable housing 
products that would be attractive alternatives, then the lenders 
will themselves be willing to forgive principle, assist the home-
owner to move into those products, because it’s cheaper for them 
as well. So I am somewhat more optimistic, I think, than my col-
league here as to what the FHA could possibly do if these condi-
tions worsen. 

On the question of hedge funds, hedge funds have not been for 
the most part a major component of this recent problem. In par-
ticular, we have not had any significant counterparty losses arising 
from the hedge funds. And so in that respect the market-based reg-
ulation that the President’s Working Group described in its prin-
ciple seems to be working reasonably well. 

Where the issues have arisen more is in the so-called structured 
credit products, which are complex instruments that combine many 
different types of credit, and many different types of credit guaran-
tees. We are finding that they are somewhat opaque, and it has 
been difficult for investors to evaluate exactly what those products 
are worth and where part of what’s taking so long here is for this 
process to go forward as banks and investors work through these 
products and figure out what’s in them and what they’re worth. 

The credit rating agencies raise a number of issues. There has 
been some recent legislation, of course, by the Congress to try to 
make their ratings more transparent. We’ll see how that works in 
the future. But I only want to add, and perhaps Secretary Paulson 
would amplify, but the President’s Working Group is going to make 
it a high priority to be looking at that issue and try to understand 
if there are improvements that can be made. 

Secretary JACKSON. Let me augment this Congresswoman. 
The CHAIRMAN. Quickly, Mr. Secretary, please. 
Secretary JACKSON. You said that we said that FHA secure will 

save somewhere between 200,000 and 260,000 families, but once 
the legislation has passed modernization, it will be much higher 
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than that. We will be able to save somewhere between 500,000 and 
700,000 families, but we have to have the legislation. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from California, Mr. Royce. 
Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I wanted to ask Chairman Bernanke a question. 
Chairman Bernanke, both you and your predecessor, Chairman 

Alan Greenspan, have gone on record describing in detail the sys-
temic risk that you believe was posed by Fannie Mae and Freddie 
Mac portfolios. On March 6th, you said about GSA portfolios and 
systemic risk, and I’ll just quote your remarks, you said: ‘‘Financial 
crises are extremely difficult to anticipate, but two conditions are 
common to such events. First, major crises usually involve financial 
institutions or markets. They are either very big or very large or 
play some critical role in the financial system. And, second, the ori-
gins of most financial crises can be traced to failures of due dili-
gence or failure of market discipline by an important group of mar-
ket participants.’’ And, you said: ‘‘Both of these conditions apply to 
the current situation of Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac.’’ 

Now, given the past accounting problems experienced by Fannie 
Mae and Freddie Mac as well as the potential financial risk associ-
ated with their portfolios as you have said in the form of credit 
risk, interest rate risk, prepayment risk, lack of market discipline 
by a duopoly that works off this implicit government guarantee, I 
was going to ask you, do you believe they’re best suited to address 
the problems we’re witnessing in the mortgage market by changing 
the approach to Fannie and Freddie? Or are the actions taken by 
the Fed in reducing the discount rate and the Fed Funds rate to 
push liquidity into the system and make liquidity available, make 
cash available for financial institutions to loan to other banks and 
loan to homeowners, and so forth, is that the best approach? I’d 
like your thoughts on that. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Congressman, you put it very well. I think there 
are systemic risks associated with the portfolios. They arise not 
only from credit risk, but also from operational risk and interest 
rate risk. That is why it is so imperative to have strong GSE re-
form, so that the GSE regulator can assure the sufficient capital 
behind those portfolios and make sure that receivership and, you 
know, other elements of oversight are in good shape. 

I don’t think that the portfolios are the most productive way for-
ward in terms of addressing the current housing situation, even 
putting aside systemic risk. The conforming loans, which are the 
primary part of their portfolios are easily traded now. There is no 
liquidity problem in conforming loans. If the portfolios were to be 
used to purchase more subprime loans, first I would not rec-
ommend that they reduce their credit standards. There is some ca-
pacity to buy those loans within their existing credit requirements. 
I don’t think it’s safe to reduce the credit quality of those portfolios, 
but if they choose to do that, they could easily do it by selling off 
the existing conforming loans that they hold and make room under 
their caps to buy these alternative loans. 

So I do have concerns about the portfolios, and they underscore 
my belief that there needs to be a strong GSE reform bill that will 
ensure the safety, soundness, and lack of systemic risk associated 
with them. 
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Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Chairman Bernanke. 
Thank you very much, Chairman Frank. 
The CHAIRMAN. I thank the gentlemen. Let me just say at this 

point, the gentleman will have to admit it in 17 seconds, and I’ve 
neglected to say one thing. If there is no objection, I would just di-
rect to Mr. Jackson. Later, we’re going to hear from Judith Liben 
from the Mass Law Reform. 

One of the problems that has not gotten enough attention here 
are the people who rent in properties that were foreclosed upon, 
and they have found that their leases were wiped out. We need to 
work on that, and I hope we can work together on some sugges-
tions that she hasn’t asked the HUD people, to look at the rec-
ommendations in Ms. Liben’s testimony and we want to work to-
gether with you on that. 

Mr. ROYCE. I am reclaiming my time, Mr. Chairman, if I could. 
And the other aspect that I just thought I’d mention is the Fed 

setting the interest rate at one percent from June of 2003 to June 
of 2004, if we look at this bubble and what helped to create this 
bubble long-term, would you concur that perhaps in retrospect, one 
percent effective Fed fund’s rate might have been a cause of some 
of the action subsequently that we saw in the market and people 
take. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, I think economists will have to make that 
assessment in the long term. I think that there are other factors 
associated with the housing price increases, including very low, 
long-term interest rates around the world, which were associated 
with big increases in housing prices in many countries around the 
world, not just the United States. In particular, as the Fed Reserve 
lowered interest rates to one percent and then raised them gradu-
ally, mortgage rates did not respond very much to those short-term 
rates. They were in fact primarily determined by the long-term 
rates, determined international capital markets. 

Mr. ROYCE. So you don’t think that was a contributing factor? 
Mr. BERNANKE. Well, monetary policy works to some extent by 

effecting asset prices of all types, but again, I think the primary 
factor leading to increases in house prices, not only in the United 
States, but in many countries around the world, was the generally 
low level of long-term, real interest rates in global capital markets. 

Mr. ROYCE. Thank you, Chairman Bernanke. 
The CHAIRMAN. I would also ask unanimous consent at this point 

to put into the record the statement from the Independent Commu-
nity Bankers of America, the National Association of Home Build-
ers, and the National Association of Realtors. 

The gentleman from Illinois is recognized for 5 minutes, without 
objection. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Chairman Bernanke, in your testimony, you 
cited the HOPI program administered by Neighborhood Housing 
Services of Chicago as an example of a model foreclosure preven-
tion program. I agree. And I can tell you that we will need this pro-
gram and others like it in Chicago over the next 6 to 12 months. 

And participation in this program by the private sector is vital, 
both in terms of a willingness to work with borrowers and to do-
nate the capital to keep the program going. As you probably know, 
two of the principal institutions that provide capital to keep HOPI 
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going are Bank of America and LaSalle Bank. LaSalle support for 
the HOPI program and its long history of philanthropy and com-
munity involvement are primary reasons that I wrote the Federal 
Reserve in June of this year and requested a public hearing meet-
ing on the Bank of America, LaSalle merger. 

The response letter I received from the Federal Reserve indicated 
that the Board would carefully consider my request for a public 
hearing, and then of course not grant any. The next correspondence 
I received from the Board on this topic was a notice of order of ap-
proval of the merger. Now, I know that while considering the Bank 
of America/Fleet Boston merger in 2003, and JP Morgan Chase/
Bank One merger in 2004, the Federal Reserve held public meet-
ings. 

In fact, the Board held two meetings for each merger. Ironically 
the last meeting for the Chase/Bank One merger was held at the 
Chicago Federal Reserve Bank on LaSalle Street. In the Bank of 
America/LaSalle merger, we had the largest U.S. bank acquiring a 
dominant regional bank with a significant deposit market shared 
locally and regionally. Beyond that, LaSalle is an intricate part of 
the Chicago community in terms of philanthropy and community 
development, supporting hundreds of projects like the HOPI pro-
gram for which we are both fans. 

So, my question is, in a major market like Chicago where Bank 
of America really does not have much of a retail presence, why no 
public meeting Bank of America/LaSalle merger did the Board con-
sider LaSalle’s participation and programs like HOPI, and increas-
ing needs of these types of programs and approving the merger 
without a hearing? Mr. Chairman, my concern is not that Bank of 
America will pull out of programs like HOPI, but that they will not 
match their current level and LaSalle’s level of funding. If that 
happens, programs like HOPI will not be able to serve the number 
of people who need assistance. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Congressman, I appreciate your comment and I 
assure you we will look carefully at each of these cases and holding 
public meetings as required. In the particular case you mentioned, 
we actually got relatively few comment letters. I know yours was 
among them, and the issues that were raised were fairly readily re-
solved directly with the banks and with the people who submitted 
the letters. 

I apologize if we didn’t respond to you adequately, but in that 
case we felt that the issues were sufficiently circumscribed at a 
public hearing wasn’t necessary. But, I agree with you that in cases 
where there are substantial effects on local communities that there 
should be a presumption to look to a public hearing to make sure 
that all views are heard, and continue in that direction. 

Mr. GUTIERREZ. Thank you. And I appreciate your words. It’s 
just that Bank of America is already the largest. In their applica-
tion as I read it, they exceeded 10 percent of deposits, and that’s 
a rule that apparently you guys have there that no one bank 
should have more than 10 percent. 

So there were a lot of issues, Mr. Bernanke, that I think, espe-
cially given the reason that you’re here this morning along with 
Mr. Paulson and Mr. Jackson, to have a public hearing, because 
people are concerned, LaSalle Bank just wasn’t another institution 
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in Chicago that was brought up. It was a Chicago institution, not 
because of the marathon, but because of much of its participation. 
And I don’t think we should take the past as necessarily what the 
future will bring. Now we’re going to continue in the absence of any 
public hearing, which I think was essential. And I find it just rath-
er ironic that we would have two hearings on other mergers on La-
Salle Street at the Chicago Reserve and not have one for such a 
gem of an institution when there’s a merger of this significance 
going on in Chicago. 

So I encourage you and others at the Federal Reserve to watch 
what goes on here, because really now the onus is on you. There 
was no public hearing. You approved it without one, a rather large 
merger, which seemed to me to violate some of your rules, if at 
least a 10 percent deposit standards, I know they’re making 
amends. I’d like to know which 10 percent they’re going to get. 

You know, in order to reach the 10 percent, who are they going 
to get rid of? How are the going to get rid of a billion-and-a-half 
dollars? Where are those loans and assets going to be distributed 
from? 

I thank you very much for looking into this matter. 
The CHAIRMAN. Next, the gentleman from Texas, and perhaps 

larger places, Mr. Paul. 
Dr. PAUL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
I want to follow-up on the discussion about moral hazard. I think 

we have a very narrow understanding about what moral hazard 
really is, because I think moral hazard begins at the very moment 
that we create artificially low interest rates, which we constantly 
do. And this is the reason people make mistakes. It isn’t because 
human nature causes us to make all these mistakes, but there’s a 
normal reaction when interest rates are low that there will be over-
investment and malinvestment, excessive debt, and then there are 
consequences from this. 

My question is going to be around the subject, how can it ever 
be morally justifiable to deliberately depreciate the value of our 
currency, and that is what we do constantly. I mean, we’re in the 
midst of a crisis today and efforts have been directed toward prop-
ping up financial markets in Wall Street. First, the crisis is no-
ticed. There’s a panic. We dump in tens of billions of dollars into 
reserves and that reassures the market, and Wall Street feels a lit-
tle bit better, and it is still not enough. 

Then, we take a discount window and we lower the rates, and 
we don’t look at our problem from what caused it. What we say is, 
let’s make it a door. Let’s open up and lower the rates. And again 
Wall Street says, oh, this is wonderful. Do the poor people like this, 
and do they respond, and is this going to help get houses when 
some of them couldn’t even afford a house, because even with the 
low interest rates that were available, because the costs are going 
up, and cost goes up because the dollar goes down. 

Then, even this week, what did we do. Our Federal Reserve low-
ers the interest rates by 50 basis points and the poor people and 
the middle-class people say, boy this is wonderful. My cost of living 
is going to go down. I’m going to get a job. No. Wall Street goes 
up 350 points, so it looks like everything is directed toward a bail-
out. Whether it’s done deliberately or not, the American people see 
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this as a deliberate bailout of the financial markets. The poor peo-
ple are losing their houses. 

There’s every sincere effort made to try to correct this, but it’s 
inevitable that it’s not going to work because the monetary system 
is such that there’s so much misinformation. We talk about market 
discipline. You indicate, Mr. Chairman, that we should have mar-
ket discipline, and didn’t have enough market discipline, but 
there’s no possibility to have market discipline when all the infor-
mation is erroneous. 

Today, with this concept and during this testimony, we see oil 
prices soaring, over $82 a barrel. We see wheat and corn soaring. 
We see other commodity prices soaring: gold, $730, $740 an ounce. 
There’s a great deal of concern out there. This is all reflecting the 
fact that the dollar is going down in value, and if we don’t deal 
with that we can’t solve the problem. And we look at this and 
think, well, we’ve created all these problems because we’ve had this 
malinvestment, all this credit going into the system, and we have 
all this correction that needs to come about, and we think we can 
solve the problem of inflation with more inflation. But really the 
bottom line is what moral justification do we have to deliberately 
devalue the currency and the dollars that people save. This forces 
the cost of living up for the people who don’t even have a chance 
to buy a house, so there’s a moral consequence of the system that 
we have today, and I can’t see how we can avoid this moral obliga-
tion we have. 

The responsibility to Congress should be to maintain the value 
of the currency, not deliberately tax the people by creating new 
money and passing on the high cost of living to the people who can 
least afford it. Wall Street never suffers from that, and we know 
of all these things out in the open, the Federal Reserve does. But 
we don’t know the details of what the Working Group on Financial 
Markets does to prop up markets, because I’m sure they’re very 
busy and have been very busy in these last several months. 

But, is there any moral justification for deliberately devaluing 
the currency? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Thank you, Congressman. The value of the cur-
rency can also be expressed in terms of what it can buy in domestic 
goods, that is, the domestic inflation rate. 

That is part of the Federal Reserve’s mandate, to maintain price 
stability, which to my mind means the value of the dollar. The in-
flation rate is something we paid close attention to, we continue to 
pay close attention to, but over the last year it’s been a little over 
2 percent. 

We will continue to pay very close attention to the inflation rate. 
It’s an important part of our mandate, and I agree with you that 
an economy cannot grow in a healthy, stable way when inflation 
is out of control. And we will certainly make sure that doesn’t hap-
pen. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentlewoman from New York, Ms. Velaz-
quez. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Chairman Bernanke, some experts suggest making originators or 

assignees liable if the underwriting standards or mortgage origina-
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tions are found unsuitable. Do you feel that this is an adequate so-
lution to curbing unscrupulous securitization activity? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I’m not sure what you mean by ‘‘adequate.’’ 
There are of course many different ways we can go about address-
ing these issues, including some of the rulemaking that the Federal 
Reserve is doing about the subprime lending and some of the dis-
closures we’re working on as well. 

With respect to assigning liability, I would say that there may 
be circumstances where it might prove a useful adjunct to some of 
these other methods, but I think it is extraordinarily important 
that we make sure that if that exists, if assigning liability exists, 
that the rules be very, very clearly delineated, the responsibilities 
of the investors be very, very clearly delineated, and that there not 
be some uncapped damages or unspecified damages that they 
would be liable for because if you do that then the investors will 
simply consider it too risky and they will pull out and you simply 
will not have any investment in this whole sector. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. So where you’re turning today is that they are 
not clearly defined. 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, we’ve seen from different States different 
experiences. And there have been examples where assigning liabil-
ity provisions have driven lenders out of the State. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. In your testimony, on page nine, you recognize 
that the values that FHA has been able to ensure have failed to 
keep pace with rising home values in some areas of our country. 
However, when evaluating the GSE’s loan limit you raised concerns 
about the effect it could have on market discipline. 

Can you explain how raising FHA loan limits is different from 
raising the GSEs and why would the market discipline effects be 
different in the GSE’s case and not for FHA? 

Mr. BERNANKE. Well, I prefer the FHA as a vehicle for address-
ing these problems. It’s specifically addressed towards lower- and 
moderate-income home buyers. It is a government explicit—has an 
explicit government backstop. It’s not an implicit government back-
stop. It’s on budget and it has an explicit mission, which is to help 
homebuyers and not to make profits for any stockholders. 

It’s a very different kind of operation, so I think if we’re going 
to be using a government agency to help people refinance their 
mortgages, that we need one that is accountable and is explicitly 
budgeted for, as the FHA is. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Secretary Jackson, I want to focus on the devel-
opment of affordable rental housing, which is particularly difficult 
and costly to finance, especially in urban areas like New York. 

In addition, many homeowners facing foreclosure might need to 
move to rental units, which might increase the demand for those 
units. With Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac approaching their port-
folio caps and unable to play a significant role in this market be-
cause of the size of the loans how do you suggest we ensure that 
multifamily rental developments continue to thrive in this environ-
ment? 

Secretary JACKSON. Congresswoman, I think in certain areas of 
this country that’s going to be very difficult to do and I’m not going 
to tell you it will be easy, especially when you look at the area that 
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you represent in New York City. We see the prices consistently ris-
ing. 

And I think that if we can implement both FHA secure and FHA 
modernization to save a number of the families they will not have 
to go to the rental market, but it’s still going to be very difficult. 

We see serious problems from Virginia all the way back to Maine 
and from Utah all the way back to California. I think what we can 
do is basically begin to work with these States to try to find a situ-
ation where we have affordable housing, as the case in Starrett 
City, we don’t lose that affordable housing, we do everything in our 
power to maintain it. 

And that’s what we’ve set out to do and will continue to do, but 
it’s not going to be a very easy task, especially when the HAP pay-
ments of 30 years leave and these landowners realize that they can 
get a much bigger profit for their property. 

Ms. VELAZQUEZ. Mr. Paulson, would you mind commenting on 
that very same issue? 

Secretary PAULSON. Excuse me. You will have to repeat the ques-
tion. 

The CHAIRMAN. Quickly. 
Ms. VELAZQUEZ. That’s fine. 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, and let me just say that—for a sec-

ond, if the gentlewoman would yield, Mr. Secretary, I was glad to 
hear you say that. 

Trying to preserve the existing affordable housing will be a very 
high priority for us, and we look to working—it clearly from every 
standpoint makes more sense to preserve the existing housing, pre-
empt all the zoning and other issues than to start from scratch. So 
we’re glad to hear that, and you tell us what we need to do. 

Next, the former ranking member of the Housing Subcommittee, 
now the ranking member of the Subcommittee on Financial Institu-
tions, the multitasking gentlewoman from Illinois. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
First of all, it seems like there has been a lot of—we’ve heard a 

lot of criticism that the regulators didn’t do enough and should 
have acted sooner. And I know, Chairman Bernanke, that your 
predecessor was on 60 Minutes the other night and he said that he 
had missed the significance of practices that were going on and not 
until late did he react to that, 2005 or 2006. 

What are you doing to ensure that these practices, what’s hap-
pening are not overlooked or not managed—what, I know that you 
spoke about monitoring but can you give us some other methods 
that you will use to take a good look at these practices? 

Mr. BERNANKE. As I discussed in my testimony, we are approach-
ing this from a whole different range of ways. We are looking at 
our rulemaking authority. We have promised to promulgate rules 
by the end of the year that will address subprime lending practices. 

We are looking at disclosures, trying to improve, for example, ad-
vertising and the timeliness of disclosures to potential borrowers. 
We are working on a pilot program where we try and coordinate 
with State and other Federal agencies to make sure that we are 
working together to make sure that some lenders don’t fall between 
the cracks, between the Federal and the State and the different 
regulators that we have. 
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And we’re doing what we can, as I described, to try and assist 
those who are already in trouble, for example through our commu-
nity outreach efforts. So we are very much aware of the seriousness 
of this problem. Within the limits of our tools and authorities, we 
are going to do all we can to try to help improve the situation. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Thank you. I appreciate that. 
Secretary Jackson, it’s nice to see you here, and I have a ques-

tion that I probably have asked you several times before. 
In 2002, HUD attempted to reform RESPA, but never issued a 

final rule. Much of the discussion of the 2002 proposed rule re-
volved around the guaranteed mortgage package, which has pro-
vided, which would have provided lenders an exemption from the 
Section 8 anti-kickback provisions of RESPA. 

Is there something that we can expect to see from the Depart-
ment in the new RESPA rule? 

Secretary JACKSON. Yes, Congresswoman. I can project that we 
would probably come back to you by the end of the year, no later 
than December 31st, as I promise you, with some suggestions as 
to how we approach this issue. 

I made a commitment to this committee that we would not move 
forward without your input, and we will have that for you by the 
end of the year. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. And I thank you. But the White House summary 
of the President’s Homeownership Initiative stated that one of the 
RESPA regulations main goals will be to limit settlement cost in-
creases. And that probably is a laudable goal, but are there dif-
ferent ways of accomplishing that other than directly regulating 
prices? 

Secretary JACKSON. You know, Congresswoman, I don’t want to 
speculate how we’re going to approach this. I would much rather 
bring it to you all, get your input as to what approach we’re going 
to—what approach is best to take. I think that’s probably the best 
way to answer it. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Can you shed some light onto what the meaning 
of the phrase is? 

Secretary JACKSON. I would prefer to, if possible, have that dis-
cussion with you personally. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. All right. 
Then, Secretary Paulson you—in your testimony, and you didn’t 

have a chance to get to something on the importance of disclo-
sure—could you just talk about that briefly? 

Secretary PAULSON. Disclosure is obviously very important, but 
we have an overload of disclosure. Consumers have pages and 
pages and pages of things to look at, so they tend to think of it as 
being boilerplate or they don’t read it or it’s the fine print. 

So I very much appreciate the role that the Fed is taking because 
they’re looking at this in a very, very thoughtful way, discuss that 
with the chairman. They’re doing consumer surveys, understanding 
how to best reach people and they’re going to report back later in 
the year. 

From my two cents worth, the idea that I like a lot is every mort-
gage having one page, very simple, big print, you know, your mort-
gage payment is ‘‘x’’ dollars today and it could be as high as ‘‘y’’ 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:18 Jan 03, 2008 Jkt 039540 PO 00000 Frm 00033 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\39540.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



30

dollars or whatever, signed by the originator and the mortgage 
holder. 

But again, people who are much more expert than I am are now 
looking at this very carefully, and I think too often we just say, oh, 
we write it all down and have someone sign it; that’s the disclo-
sure. And the onus, I think, has to be to come up with disclosure 
that’s going to be simpler, clear and more meaningful. 

Mrs. BIGGERT. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. Panelists, the Secretary has to leave, and I think 

that will be the end of the panel, but the last questioner on this 
panel will be the gentleman from North Carolina. 

Secretary PAULSON. Can I just say one thing? 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. 
Secretary PAULSON. Mr. Chairman, I think when I do leave, I 

just want to say to everyone here that I apologize. I will deal with 
any of you one-on-one if you call with questions, and of course if 
you want to just submit a question, I’ll give you the answer for the 
record. 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Secretary. The gentleman from 
North Carolina. 

Mr. WATT. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And I’m not sure whether 
Secretary Paulson is leaving before or after but— 

The CHAIRMAN. After your questions. 
Mr. WATT. I just want to follow up on something that Mr. Baker 

said earlier to Mr. Bernanke. 
My experience in 15 years of serving on this committee is that 

particularly in prepared comments and in off-the-cuff public com-
ments of any kind neither the Fed nor the Secretary or any of you 
make comments that don’t have some intent. 

And I guess this is not necessarily a question unless you all want 
to respond to it. I detect a level of animosity, Secretary Paulson 
and Mr. Bernanke, in some of your comments, both prepared and 
this morning, toward the GSEs. 

Even, Mr. Paulson, at the bottom of page five and top of page six, 
your statement that, had you to do this over again you wouldn’t 
have GSEs structured like this. And I guess my comment—I hope 
this is not an intent. It seems to me that there are degrees of pub-
lic involvement in a number of levels. Everything that we do at the 
Fed is public involvement at some level in structuring and shaping 
our economy, and the government has made a judgment that we 
will inject ourselves through the GSEs in a particular segment of 
our economy. 

So I guess my general comment is I hope you all will be a little 
more careful in projecting this because I perceive a level of animos-
ity here that I hope is not— 

Secretary PAULSON. I would like to comment on that, and I’ll be 
brief. 

I feel no animosity. I have a high regard for the people who run 
these institutions and for what they’re doing. What I said is—
which I think we all need to recognize, is that this is an unusual 
construct. 

It is an unusual construct when you have for-profit institutions 
with boards that need to be focused on earnings per share and 
their shareholders while there’s a public service mission. 
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Mr. WATT. And I acknowledge that, Secretary Paulson, but that 
same perceived conflict, I guess, would be in any responsibility that 
we imposed on shareholder institutions. CRA has that—carries 
that responsibility. Our involvement in raising or lowering the dis-
count rate has some impact in those private markets. 

And I don’t know when you start singling out one institution or 
one set of institutions that— 

Secretary PAULSON. The reason I did it—and I think it’s impor-
tant for people to understand this—is I—when we look at an insti-
tution like this we need to understand and think through very 
carefully all the issues. 

And for instance I’ll just give you one example, okay. There’s 
been— 

Mr. WATT. Can I—I really had a question that I wanted to ask. 
Maybe you could give me your other construct that you would do 
if you were doing it over in writing and we could have a conversa-
tion another time. I didn’t even really—wasn’t even seeking a re-
sponse from you all on this—and Mr. Bernanke, I’m sure he wants 
to do it too. 

Let me quickly ask a question. One of the proposals that has 
been under consideration is in the bankruptcy code. Bankruptcy 
judges don’t have the capacity to deal with mortgage adjustments 
when folks go into foreclosure, they go into bankruptcy in fact. One 
of the proposals that is being kicked around is the prospect of 
changing that. Do you all have any particular responses or reac-
tions to that, any of you? 

Mr. BERNANKE. I first want to say that I have no animosity 
whatsoever toward the GSEs. 

Dick Syron used to be in the Fed system, and so he’s a Federal 
Reserve veteran and he’s a good friend of mine. It’s just a question 
of public policy and what is the best way to achieve the govern-
ment’s goals without creating risks in the financial system. 

On the bankruptcy code, it’s ironic in a way that the rules about 
separating the house from the rest of the obligations was originally 
intended to protect the borrower not the lender. So there are some 
complicated issues there. I’m not prepared unfortunately this 
morning to give you an insightful comment on that subject. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Jackson, any comment? 
Secretary JACKSON. The only comment is I feel the same way as 

my colleagues. I have no animosity. In fact— 
The CHAIRMAN. We’re beyond that. We’re into bankruptcy now. 
Mr. WATT. Can I just ask you all to take a look at—I think there 

are going to be some proposals fairly shortly on that issue. 
The CHAIRMAN. And I would say too, just because you would 

have done something differently if you could do it over again 
doesn’t mean you won’t work with them because I’m going to work 
with the Senate; if it was up, to me there wouldn’t be one. 

[Laughter] 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Paulson, do you have anything on bank-

ruptcy? 
Secretary PAULSON. Oh, I have nothing down on bankruptcy. My 

biggest focus on the strong regulator, which I just think is essen-
tial, is that we not have it be bifurcated, that there is more flexi-
bility with regard to their powers on capital— 
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The CHAIRMAN. Let me just say then because you’re going to 
leave, I want to acknowledge here mentioning the Senate was a lit-
tle outdated because yesterday—we got an article dated yesterday 
in which Senator Dodd says he promised to move quickly on a bill 
to overhaul Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac and says he will keep 
those things along with the FHA. I agree with him on that; it’s a 
very encouraging article. 

And again I think we have a great deal of agreement among the 
three parties, House, Senate and the Administration. I congratu-
late Senator Dodd, he’s—frankly he’s had a full committee mem-
bership now with Senator Johnson back. So I’m rooting for it. 
We’ve already sent the word. We all plan to work together. 

This panel is now dismissed, and the next panel can please come 
forward. Let’s do this quickly. 

Hey, express your lack of animosity outside, guys. I have to get 
a new panel started. Please clear the room quickly so the new 
panel can get here. 

Please, please. We need to clear the room. Please don’t hinder 
that. People, please allow the witnesses to leave. You can talk in 
the hall. 

Would people please stop obstructing Senator Jackson’s ability to 
leave? 

The second panel, and in the order in which I have it, which im-
plies nothing other than the way we got it typed up, we’ll begin 
with Mr. Daniel Mudd, who is the president and chief executive of-
ficer of Fannie Mae, and will someone please close the door? 

Mr. Mudd, please start with your statement. All of the written 
material that any of the witnesses want to insert into the record 
will be inserted with unanimous consent, and you may now proceed 
for your 5 minutes, plus a little bit. 

STATEMENT OF DANIEL H. MUDD, PRESIDENT AND CEO, 
FANNIE MAE 

Mr. MUDD. Chairman Frank, Ranking Member Bachus, and 
members of the committee, thank you for the opportunity to testify. 

I want to focus my testimony on four points today. One, investors 
have fled the market and liquidity has dried up in many sectors 
of the mortgage finance industry. Two, what that means is that 
many loans won’t be there for those who need them the most. 
Those refinancing out of subprime or Alt-A loans, affordable apart-
ment financings, rescue bonds and yes, as discussed, even some 
jumbo mortgages. Three, Fannie Mae is working well, and is in 
good shape to play a constructive role, but we can do more. And 
four, in all of this, I hope we can keep our focus on the long-term 
goal, a stable, available system of affordable housing and mortgage 
finance in the United States. 

Congress charted Fannie Mae, and I quote, ‘‘to provide liquidity, 
affordability and stability in the low, moderate and middle income 
mortgage market and to do so under all conditions.’’ That is what 
we do. That is all we do, and we do it only in the United States. 

As a number of observers have pointed out, the mortgage market 
operated smoothly through the financial crunches before such as 
1998 and in other times of distress, but not so this time because 
liquidity is not returning. In fact, if you want an example of a mar-
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ket where the GSEs did not provide that stability, the subprime 
market from 2003 to 2007 is your case study. 

If you want an example of a market where the GSEs did not pro-
vide long-term liquidity, that case study is happening now. We 
think more can be done, and we want to do our part consistent 
with the charter Congress assigned us to help provide stability and 
liquidity across the mortgage market. 

And accordingly, since this crisis started, we have helped lenders 
refinance about $6.5 billion of subprime ARMs into prime loans 
through our HomeStay initiative. This has helped more than 
33,000 homeowners avoid subprime payment shock. 

We have committed to fund $450 million in mortgage rescue 
packages from State housing finance agencies. Through August, 
our loan servicers have renegotiated more than 750 loan workouts 
per week, keeping about half of our seriously delinquent borrowers 
out of the foreclosure process. 

Our mortgage-backed security business is currently operating at 
record volumes as demand for conforming product increases, but 
packaging loans into securities isn’t the cure for all parts of the 
conforming market and it can’t address all the liquidity needs. 

So where possible under the limits of our portfolio ceiling, we 
have sought to fund affordable multifamily housing mortgages and 
affordable single family loans in instances where other buyers have 
exited the market. 

One of our primary tools since our creation in 1938 has been buy-
ing and holding mortgages and mortgage-backed securities in our 
portfolio. However, as you know, our portfolio has been capped 
since May of 2006, under a consent agreement with our regulator 
OFHEO while we fixed our accounting and internal control weak-
nesses and caught up on our financial reports with the SEC. 

OFHEO’s decision to give us some limited flexibility to increase 
mortgage market liquidity is helpful but we believe having the 
flexibility to increase our portfolio by at least 10 percent would ac-
tually allow us to be a more active long-term investor in subprime 
refinance loans, affordable multifamily loans, and other critical sec-
tors of the market where capital has dried up. 

We are fast closing in on the time when the terms of the OFHEO 
consent agreement will be satisfied, although this market crisis did 
not wait for us. The fact is we have made tremendous progress. We 
have reissued audited financials. We have vastly reduced our con-
trol weaknesses. We expect to file our 2007 quarterly SEC reports 
by year end and our 2007 10K will be on time. 

As we get current, we would anticipate the cap being removed, 
thus allowing us full flexibility to respond to the needs of the mar-
ket and fulfill our mission. 

I am confident we can provide liquidity to help the home finance 
market without taking any risks that we’re not capable of man-
aging. Our purchases will comply with all relevant regulatory guid-
ance and be consistent with the internal controls framework we 
have established with OFHEO. 

We think the President’s foreclosure initiative is an important 
step. We look forward to working with the Administration to make 
it successful. Increasing the conforming limit above the $417,000 
cap to increase liquidity in the jumbo market would also be helpful. 
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Were Congress to pass it, we would support such an increase and 
be ready to act. 

And finally, to be sure, while I have spoken mostly about Fannie 
Mae and the role we should play, I want to emphasize that there 
are important roles for many institutions in this crisis. Steps can 
be taken now to improve the long-term health of the home finance 
system. 

The bad actors should be prosecuted. Transparency and clear dis-
closures can be put in place for both consumers and investors. But 
my fear is that amidst all this turmoil and change we will lose 
sight of what has brought us so far, which is a commitment to de-
cent, affordable housing for all Americans. 

That housing is beyond the reach of two-thirds of the low- to 
moderate-income families in America. And the difference between 
what families can afford and what a home costs is growing; it is 
not shrinking. 

The need is great and through this period and in the years ahead 
Fannie Mae is committed to doing our part. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Mudd can be found on page 180 

of the appendix.] 
Mr. WATT. [presiding] Mr. Syron. 

STATEMENT OF RICHARD F. SYRON, CHAIRMAN AND CEO, 
FREDDIE MAC 

Mr. SYRON. Chairman Frank, Ranking Member Bachus, and 
members of the committee, thank you for the opportunity to appear 
today. Let me on a side note just say that these are obviously com-
plicated issues, and there are some contentious issues involved 
here. And I very much appreciate the efforts of Chairman Frank 
to generate an honest intellectual discussion of just what the issues 
are here and to get past philosophy, in some cases, and talk about 
what we can do to help people in this country. 

Since I testified last in April, the problems in the subprime mar-
ket have worsened, and there are indications they are spreading to 
the broader economy, and I dare say, as my friend Chairman 
Bernanke said, that I don’t think they would have done what they 
did earlier this week if they didn’t believe that was the case. 

Outside the market supported by Freddie Mac and Fannie Mae, 
mortgage money is either unavailable or available only at high 
rates. Just yesterday, I met with the originators of approximately 
70 percent of mortgages in the United States, and they told me 
that the only markets in which mortgages are being freely origi-
nated are the markets in which the product can be sold to the 
GSEs. 

Amid this turmoil, we are taking concrete steps. We can do more. 
But we’re taking concrete steps to stabilize markets and help bor-
rowers within the boundaries of current regulatory prescriptions. 

In February, we were the first secondary market participant to 
announce tightened lending standards to limit future prepayment 
shock for subprime borrowers, helping ensure these borrowers can 
indeed afford the homes they are in. 

In April, we committed to purchase up to $20 billion in more con-
sumer-friendly mortgages that will better offer choices for subprime 
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borrowers. We began delivering on that commitment this summer. 
We have also seen a very substantial increase in our purchases of 
mortgages to credit-impaired borrowers. Based on our experience so 
far this year, we expect this year to buy 25 billion of those mort-
gages, and the lion’s share of that I would consider to be in the 
subprime category, somewhere in the $15- to $20 billion dollar 
range. 

Finally, we remain very dedicated, as I think a number of people 
are, to helping borrowers avoid foreclosure. Year-to-date, we have 
worked out about 30,000 mortgages, for a total of about 200,000, 
since the beginning of 1994. 

Now these efforts will cushion the negative effect on borrowers 
and communities, but they’re not by far a panacea. Certain regu-
latory and legislative matters are needed to alleviate the credit 
crunch, restore confidence, and help more borrowers. The Presi-
dent’s plan for modifying FHA is a good start, as well as enhanced 
borrower education and beneficial tax code changes. But the GSEs 
can and should play a larger role. Meaningfully lifting the caps on 
GSE portfolio growth would provide a needed backstop for mort-
gages, sending a positive signal. On that note, the recent OFHEO 
moves, I think, are beneficial in the sense that they raised Fannie’s 
cap, which I think is good, by about 2 percent. But I can tell you, 
averaging over a year, it has no effect on us. 

Similarly, a temporary lifting of the conforming loan market 
would enable us to provide needed liquidity to the jumbo market 
where rates have spiked to nearly a full percentage point above the 
conforming market. In high-cost areas in particular, a temporary 
lifting of the conforming loan limit might help prevent declines in 
home prices that could lead to additional defaults. 

In closing, let me say that a bipartisan Congress chartered 
Freddie Mac to keep mortgage markets stable and functioning in 
all periods. Freddie Mac can’t solve the whole problem, but we can 
be and should be a part of the comprehensive solution. Our job is 
to provide stable and affordable mortgage financing for families in 
U.S. cities, towns, and rural communities. Actually, that is what 
we are doing, and that’s what we want to do more of. 

Thank you very much. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Syron can be found on page 222 

of the appendix.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Liben. 

STATEMENT OF JUDITH LIBEN, MASSACHUSETTS LAW 
REFORM INSTITUTE 

Ms. LIBEN. Thank you. Good afternoon. My name is Judith 
Liben, and I am a housing lawyer at the Massachusetts Law Re-
form Institute. 

I thank you very much for this opportunity to testify about the 
mortgage crisis that has hit not only homeowners but also another 
large and growing group of people to whom very little attention 
thus far has been paid. These are people across the country who 
never took out a mortgage but are also losing their homes to fore-
closure, and at an increasing rate. I’m talking about tenants in 
foreclosed rental properties, properties that are typically but not al-
ways smaller buildings, condominiums, and single-family homes lo-
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cated in low-income and indeed in more upscale neighborhoods 
across the country. 

Many times a lender, who in this testimony I’m going to call the 
banks, because that’s what they’re called on the street, whether 
they’re originators or servicers or other things. Many times the 
banks end up owning rental properties after foreclosure, just as 
they do other properties. And then what happens to the families, 
the individuals, the elders who live in the building? We have in the 
last 2 weeks since we received this very kind invitation to testify 
here, collected stories and articles from around the country in 
many States. In our testimony we’ve listed those States. And those 
stories have turned out to be remarkably similar. 

The CHAIRMAN. And under the general—they’ll be part of the 
record, the package you gave us will be inserted in the record. 

Ms. LIBEN. Thank you very much. And, Mr. Chairman, one more 
article came in last night which I’m going to talk about, and if I 
could give that to the committee, I would appreciate it. 

The CHAIRMAN. Okay. 
Ms. LIBEN. The stories are remarkably similar. From State to 

State, here’s what happens. First, the banks typically evict all the 
renters in the building, for various reasons, but out they go. And 
they evict them very, very quickly. Often tenants don’t even know 
there has been a foreclosure. They are the last ones to find out, and 
that there’s a new owner, until some guy—it’s usually a guy—
comes around and says the bank now owns your building. Here. We 
have a program called Cash for Keys. We’ll give you $500 if you 
get out in a week or 5 days, it obviously varies. Or we’ll give you 
$800 or maybe even $1,000. And many tenants do just that. 
They’ve already lost their security deposit. They take this small 
amount of money. They have no place to go and they leave. And 
as the Congresswoman from New York says, they go into a rental 
market where they may now be competing with the foreclosed 
homeowners who are looking to rent. 

If a renter doesn’t take this Cash for Keys pittance, they will 
then go through the legal process where they’ll be put out within 
3 to 30 days in most States, with no defenses that you’re allowed 
to present in court. And the banks are evicting even in those few 
jurisdictions and States where it is unlawful, it is prohibited from 
evicting tenants after a foreclosure. So, mass evictions are one 
enormous problem, and I can tell you how widespread that problem 
is later. 

Second, while tenants are living in the buildings, the foreclosing 
banks typically refuse to maintain, make repairs, and very often 
don’t pay the utility bills so that people are left without water, 
without heat, etc., to the point where some communities are start-
ing to get alarmed. One of the articles we attached is from Oakland 
where the city attorney got together a group of people, and he said 
that in his city, it is becoming a humanitarian crisis. 

Of particular concern to this committee is what’s happening to 
Section 8 tenants. This is in the housing side of your committee. 
I’ve brought with me an article from Atlanta in which over 200 ten-
ants have been evicted from their Section 8 housing in the last—
I’m sorry, I don’t remember the period of time—and this is housing 
in which the owners took the Section 8 subsidy and yet somehow 
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didn’t pay their mortgage, and those tenants are out, and now the 
housing authority is struggle to see how on earth can we help 
them. 

And, of course, vacancies lead to a downward spiral of neighbor-
hoods, obviously crime problems, and the properties become less at-
tractive. So even when it would make good business sense for 
banks to try to keep the buildings occupied, bring in a rental 
stream, make it more attractive to buyers, they usually refuse to 
do so. 

How widespread is this problem? Well, perhaps there’s some 
study out there that gives nationwide statistics, but we haven’t 
been able to find them, although I do think some of the databases 
collect foreclosures by owner occupied and non-owner occupied. But 
let me give you one very revealing example. In Minnesota, they 
keep good track of foreclosures. And in Hennepin County, which in-
cludes the Twin Cities and the nearby surrounding suburbs, there 
were about 3,000 foreclosures in 2006, which was a 100 percent in-
crease over 2005. Thirty-eight percent of those foreclosures, city 
and suburb, applied to rental properties. And remember, when we 
say rental properties—excuse me. I’m sorry. My time is up. 

The CHAIRMAN. You can take another 30 seconds to finish up. 
Ms. LIBEN. Rental properties may be many, many units within 

a building, so we don’t know how many families are affected. Thir-
ty-eight percent applied to rentals, and in the City of Minneapolis 
itself, 56 percent. This is very common in cities where you have a 
higher proportion of rentals. It’s not an isolated case, and you’ll 
find this replicated in other places. 

And at some point, if someone wants to question us, we have— 
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. That’s the general rule. 
Mr. LIBEN. Thank you. 
[The prepared statement of Ms. Liben can be found on page 140 

of the appendix.] 
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Next, Mr. John Robbins, who is chair-

man of the Mortgage Bankers Association. 
Mr. Robbins. 

STATEMENT OF JOHN ROBBINS, CHAIRMAN, MORTGAGE 
BANKERS ASSOCIATION 

Mr. ROBBINS. Mr. Chairman, and Ranking Member Bachus, as 
you know, the Mortgage Bankers Association has been in constant 
dialogue with this committee since the credit crisis unfolded. The 
present proposals are a welcome addition to the debate, and let me 
start by saying that we support them. While they are not a silver 
bullet, they offer additional options to distressed borrowers. We 
have long advocated many of these changes, such as FHA mod-
ernization, RESPA reform, and financial literacy. We encourage 
other actions not addressed by the President and would be happy 
to discuss those with you as well. 

We strongly agree with the President’s proposal to modify the 
RESPA rules to promote better comparison shopping by consumers 
to provide clear disclosures, limit settlement cost increases over 
their initial quotes, and require better disclosure of broker fees. 
The mortgage settlement process today is flawed. It floods bor-
rowers with so much paperwork that predators can easily hide in 
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plain sight. The right RESPA reform will leave predators far fewer 
places to hide and make it easier to shop for a good deal on a mort-
gage and lessen surprises at the closing table. 

The President supports State regulator-based efforts to create a 
mortgage broker registration system. This will be an important im-
provement for consumer protection. In fact, we believe all loan 
originators need to be registered regardless of their parent com-
pany’s charter. It’s the only way we’ll ever be able to hunt down 
and punish bad actors. 

Borrowers should also receive improved and timely disclosures 
from mortgage brokers. These disclosures should clearly explain 
the broker’s compensation and their relationship to that borrower. 
The MBA has always championed financial literacy. Our home loan 
learning center receives over a million inquiries a month currently 
from consumers who are looking to educate themselves. If an edu-
cated consumer is the best defense against predatory lending, then 
an uneducated consumer is a predator’s dream. We must devote re-
sources to help people help themselves. 

The President supports efforts to fight fraud and vigorously en-
force existing consumer protection standards. We welcome this 
scrutiny and think it is long overdue. We also agree with the chair-
man and others that in order to have a smoothly functioning regu-
latory system, we must have a strong regulatory enforcement sys-
tem. 

The President proposes to exclude forgiven mortgage debt from 
a borrower’s gross income. While we support this effort, any change 
must be done in a way that preserves the incentive for borrowers 
to work with their lender on loss mitigation, and does not encour-
age foreclosures. 

The House has already taken significant steps to enact FHA 
modernization. We urge you to work with the Senate to complete 
work on this important bill and send it to the President. Empow-
ering FHA will give distressed borrowers another important tool 
and help provide more options for first-time home buyers in the fu-
ture. 

The President’s plan includes a new foreclosure initiative. Mort-
gage servicers are already today working through problems with 
their customers. Several CEOs from our largest member companies 
met with Secretary Paulson last week to discuss their efforts. We 
are working with NeighborWorks, the Housing Preservation Foun-
dation and other community, consumer and civil rights groups to 
ensure that our customers are receiving the maximum amount of 
help we can provide. 

One issue that the President did not address is how the GSEs 
can be an active partner in addressing the credit crunch and help-
ing distressed borrowers. Subject to appropriate safety and sound-
ness considerations and investment parameters, we support an in-
crease in the GSE portfolio caps to immediately inject liquidity into 
the housing market. We welcomed OFHEO’s action yesterday in 
this direction and hope they will move further soon. 

Finally, we believe that finishing GSE reform legislation would 
help add confidence to the secondary market and protect the mort-
gage market into the future. 

Thank you. 
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[The prepared statement of Mr. Robbins can be found on page 
207 of the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Mr. Robbins. And now Mr. Harry 
Dinham, who is the past-president of the National Association of 
Mortgage Brokers and runs the Dinham Companies. 

Mr. Dinham. 

STATEMENT OF HARRY H. DINHAM, CMC, PAST-PRESIDENT, 
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF MORTGAGE BROKERS, THE 
DINHAM COMPANIES 

Mr. DINHAM. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Bach-
us, and committee members. I appreciate the opportunity to testify 
before you on what can be done to minimize and mitigate fore-
closures for both today and tomorrow. 

First we would like to commend Chairman Frank and Ranking 
Member Bachus for requesting a GAO study on the causes of fore-
closure. We look forward to the findings of this study. I have been 
in the mortgage business for 40 years. Like most of my fellow 
NAMB members, I am a small business owner living in the same 
community where I work. We are witnessing firsthand the severe 
impact that the current credit crunch is having. Thousands of bor-
rowers are facing resets on their loans but unable to either refi-
nance or sell their home in this slumping housing market. To put 
it simply, people are losing their homes, and there’s no way to 
measure the harm that it’s causing. In fact, my home State of 
Texas has one of the highest foreclosure rates in the country. 

Unfortunately, hundreds of large lenders are closing their doors, 
shutting down their warehouse lines of credit, shifting their busi-
ness in-house, and forcing retreat from those communities where 
they need help the most. Because of this, there are fewer partici-
pants in the market, which means less competition, less choice, and 
increased cost for consumers who are already struggling to find af-
fordable loans. 

I want to say that NAMB also supports sensible legislation and 
supports efforts to accomplish this. There are a number of steps 
that Congress can take to help struggling consumers. The first of 
these steps was taken by the House just 2 days ago when it passed 
H.R. 1852. We applaud the committee for pushing forward FHA re-
form, and we urge the Senate to act swiftly so that this important 
legislation can go to work. 

But more can be done. The turmoil that was once confined to the 
nonprime market has now spread into the nonconforming and 
prime market. The widening spread between conforming and jumbo 
loans, one could say a panic premium, is calling for increased loan 
limits, lifting of portfolio caps, and a return to stability in the mar-
ket. 

While we are in favor of OFHEO’s recent policy change, we urge 
OFHEO to further restore confidence in our markets by lifting GSE 
portfolio caps more broadly. If the regulator cannot and will not 
act, we support legislative action to make this happen. 

We also firmly support increasing the GSE’s conforming loan lim-
its to make financing more accessible and affordable for home-
owners, especially those living in high-cost areas, as was accom-
plished by the House and this committee earlier this year. 
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In addition, we support initiatives to provide temporary tax relief 
on canceled or forgiven mortgage debt, and believe the bankruptcy 
code should be amended to give borrowers a chance to work out 
their mortgage. Homeowners should not be punished because they 
reached out to their lenders to restructure their loans to keep their 
home. 

While these are essential solutions for today, other measures can 
also be taken to offer meaningful consumer protection for the gen-
erations of future borrowers: 

Raising the bar to entry for the mortgage profession by estab-
lishing uniform minimum standards for education, testing and 
criminal background checks for all mortgage originators; 

Establishing a national registry for all mortgage originators, 
such as the one put forward by Ranking Member Bachus, along 
with several other leading members of this committee in H.R. 3012; 

Requiring escrow accounts for taxes and insurance on all first 
lien, nonprime loans, regardless of LTV; 

Strengthening enforcement actions against deceptive and mis-
leading advertisements; 

Reforming the mortgage disclosure system, and moving forward 
with RESPA reform, so long as it does not confuse consumers, pick 
market winners and losers, or unfairly and unlawfully harm small 
business; and 

Improving consumer financial literacy. Clearly the best invest-
ment we can make for the future is taking measures designed to 
educate consumers so that they can comparison shop and make in-
formed financial decisions. 

NAMB has been dedicated in its efforts to move forward many 
of these proposals, and looks forward to continuing to work with 
this committee as well as respective regulators on accomplishing 
these effective solutions. 

Thank you. I am available to answer any questions. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Dinham can be found on page 84 

of the appendix.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. Next, Mr. Bruce Marks, who is the 

chief executive officer of the Neighborhood Assistance Corporation. 
Mr. Marks. 

STATEMENT OF BRUCE MARKS, CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, 
NEIGHBORHOOD ASSISTANCE CORPORATION OF AMERICA 

Mr. MARKS. It is good to be here, Mr. Chairman. Thank you very 
much. And I want to also thank you for focusing on the tenants, 
because that’s important, and the rental housing. 

I’m not going to actually read the comments that are presented 
in my written statement because I want to respond to some of the 
issues that I’ve heard and the comments that I’ve heard over the 
last 2 or 3 hours. 

The first thing we should be clear about is that the subprime 
lending crisis was never about homeownership; it was about gener-
ating billions of dollars in fees for brokers, for investment bankers, 
for lenders, and for the rating agencies. There are six major players 
out there, those four plus the borrowers and the investors. Right 
now the two who are holding the responsibilities and are being 
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hurt financially are primarily the borrower, but to a lesser extent, 
the investors. 

So let’s be clear. Because how could you say it provides home-
ownership for working people when you have the products which 
are, one of the products is a strangulation ARM. A strangulation 
ARM is not the traditional adjustable rate mortgage which goes up 
and down as either the prime rate or the LIBOR rate goes up or 
down. These are loans structured to fail. They start out at an af-
fordable mortgage payment, usually at 6 or 7 or 8 percent, and 
then they double. Well, who can afford an interest rate of 10 or 11 
or 12 percent? They’re structured to fail. 

But if that’s not bad enough, then you have option ARMs—nega-
tive amortization mortgages. Well, that means that when you make 
your payments every month, you owe more. You owe more. That’s 
also a predatory loan. 

Thirdly, if that’s not bad enough, we have no docs. No 
verification. Put down anything and you can get a mortgage. Why 
did the lenders and investment bankers do that? Because they gen-
erated billions and billions of dollars in fees. And that’s where we 
are today. So, please, don’t say that the subprime lending market 
provided homeownership for working people or for minority home 
buyers. It did not. 

And we’re talking about a crisis out there. It’s nice to hear all 
these things we’re nibbling around the edges. We’re talking about 
two, three, and four million people losing their homes. We’ll be 
back here in 6 months, saying that what we said here today didn’t 
even begin to address the issue out there, because it’s a crisis. It’s 
a crisis, and it’s going to get much, much worse. And I don’t 
think—either people are not being—don’t realize it, or they’re not 
being honest out there. 

On the ground you see it. There is a solution out there. The solu-
tion is not a taxpayer bailout. It’s not even some of the things we 
heard about today. It’s about restructuring loans. The lenders cre-
ated the problem. The brokers also created the problem, but the 
problem is, you can’t find them. They are like roaches; once you 
step on one, there are about five more. But the lenders are out 
there, and they created the problem, so they need to fix it. 

So what’s the answer? Take what people can afford. Take their 
net income, their required liabilities they have to pay every month, 
their required expenses, determine what they can afford, and say 
to the lenders, restructure the loans. 

But look what’s happening on the ground out there. Look what 
the lenders are doing. They’re saying to people, yes, you’ve made 
your payments out there. Yes, we understand you could afford a 6 
or 7 percent interest rate. But now we’re saying you have to—we 
won’t let you out because of the prepayment penalty. And by the 
way, you’re going to have to pay 10 or 11 or 12 percent. And who 
can afford it? Massive numbers of people are losing their homes. 

I know it might be a little bit controversial to say, and it might 
get people a little angry, but I’m not sure what else to call that ex-
cept economic terrorism. Because that’s what’s going on in this 
country. Hardworking people—because, remember, we have a rea-
sonably strong economy—are losing their jobs—or not losing their 
jobs, but they’re losing their homes. And these lenders and 
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servicers and the largest one in the country, Countrywide, well, 
they’re engaged, as are others, in economic terrorism. 

And then we hear from Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, and they 
want to increase their limits. But they are now the 600 pound go-
rilla out there. They can determine this market. They can have a 
tremendous impact on what goes on. So before their limits are in-
creased, they should say we will not buy mortgages from people 
who are engaged in unfair, deceptive, and maybe economic terrorist 
tactics until they reform their overall policies, not just for the loans 
that they buy. 

So it’s crucial on the ground—you know, the last thing I want to 
say is, I hear too much about how we’re blaming the victims. The 
analogy is, if a car maker makes a vehicle that goes into overdrive 
and kills lots and lots of people, what do we do? We say to them, 
you have to correct your defective product. We don’t say to the driv-
ers, you’re responsible. You’re to blame, and we’re going to take ev-
erything from you. Well, that’s what’s going on. The lenders cre-
ated it, the lenders profited from it, and the lenders have to fix it. 

Let me go on and talk a little bit— 
The CHAIRMAN. You have another 30 seconds. 
Mr. MARKS. I have another 30 seconds? There is a good way—

there is a way to do it. NACA provides prime loans to subprime 
borrowers. We have $10 billion of a mortgage that is no downpay-
ment, no closing costs, no fees, lending to subprime borrowers. The 
interest rate today is 5.375 percent for a 30-year fixed loan. One 
product. The performance of our loans is better than anything out 
there. So this argument that you have to compensate for risk for 
subprime borrowers by providing them with a mortgage that is 
unaffordable, it’s a self-fulfilling prophecy. If you provide prime 
loans to subprime borrowers that are affordable, they become 
prime borrowers. 

So we have committed a billion dollars out of that money to refi-
nance people out of their predatory loans. But a billion dollars is 
a drop in the bucket out there. So what has to happen—and we 
have over 50,000 people who have responded. We have to do much 
more. The lenders have to restructure these loans. 

Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
[The prepared statement of Mr. Marks can be found on page 173 

of the appendix.] 
The CHAIRMAN. Next, Mr. Alex Pollock, who is a resident fellow 

at the American Enterprise Institute. 
Mr. Pollock. 

STATEMENT OF ALEX J. POLLOCK, RESIDENT FELLOW, 
AMERICAN ENTERPRISE INSTITUTE 

Mr. POLLOCK. Thank you. Mr. Chairman, and members of the 
committee, what we’re dealing with is the deflation of a classic 
credit-inflated asset bubble. Financial markets and governments 
have been here many times before. In response, it’s sensible to 
have temporary programs to bridge and partially offset the impact 
of the bust and to reduce the changes of a housing sector debt de-
flation. 

We can also take long-term steps to fundamentally improve the 
functioning of the mortgage market. And here, as some of you 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:18 Jan 03, 2008 Jkt 039540 PO 00000 Frm 00046 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\39540.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



43

know, I have a very simple but I believe very powerful idea, which 
is to tell borrowers what they really need to know about the mort-
gage in a clear and straightforward way. I appreciate the sup-
porting comments of Congresswoman Maloney and Ranking Mem-
ber Bachus and Secretary Paulson for this idea earlier today. 

Needless to say, the unsustainable expansion of the subprime 
mortgage credit activity, but more importantly, the great American 
house price inflation of the 21st Century are over. Typical esti-
mates of credit losses to lenders and investors are about $100 bil-
lion. All these elements of boom and bust display the classic pat-
terns of recurring credit overexpansions and their aftermath, as 
colorfully discussed by such students of financial cycles as Charles 
Kindleberger, Walter Bagehot, and Hyman Minsky. 

It’s important to remember that the boom gets going because 
people experience financial success. This time we had the greatest 
house price inflation ever, according to Professor Robert Shiller, 
who carefully studies these matters. If the price of an asset is al-
ways rising, the risk of the loans comes to seem less and less, even 
as the risk is in fact increasing, and more leverage always seems 
better. 

Now house prices are falling on a national basis, and with excess 
supply and falling demand, it’s not difficult to arrive at a forecast 
of further significant drops in house prices as well as continued in-
creases in mortgage delinquencies and defaults. 

So, what to do? There are two categories of possible responses, 
as I said. Temporary programs to bridge the bust, and funda-
mental, long-term improvements. In the bridging-the-bust category, 
I think looking for an appropriate means of refinancing adjustable 
rate subprime mortgages is a project definitely worth pursuing. 

President Bush, H.R. 1852, numerous Members of Congress and 
the FHA itself, as Secretary Jackson was saying this morning, have 
suggested using the FHA as a means to create a refinancing capa-
bility for these subprime mortgages, and I think this makes sense, 
because the FHA is and always has been since its creation in 1934 
a subprime lending institution. 

While we’re pursuing this, though, we also have to consider that 
the mortgage servicers, who are the ones who actually deal with 
the borrower, are agents for the bondholders of securitization 
trusts in most of the cases. Their duty as agents is to maximize the 
returns of the bondholders of the trust. But I believe that a special 
program in which the FHA could refinance 97 percent of the cur-
rent value of the house and the investors would accept a loss on 
any difference between that and the principal owed, would in fact 
be an alternative preferable to foreclosure for the investors, as well 
as obviously so for the borrowers. Chairman Bernanke also ex-
pressed this view a few minutes ago. 

Regarding Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac, I do not favor an in-
crease in the conforming loan limit and thereby expanding implicit 
government subsidies to the jumbo market. But perhaps, odd as it 
may seem coming from someone at AEI, I do favor granting Fannie 
and Freddie a special authorization for an increased mortgage port-
folio. 

However, I believe this should be strictly limited to a segregated 
portfolio devoted solely to refinancing subprime ARMs. In my view, 
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such a special authorization might be for $100 billion each and in-
clude the ability to purchase FHA-insured subprime ARM 
refinancings. That would give FHA loans both a Ginnie Mae and 
a Fannie/Freddie outlet for funding, but it needs to be strictly lim-
ited to this purpose. 

Finally, a market economy based on voluntary exchange requires 
that the parties understand the contracts they’re entering into, and 
in particular, a good mortgage finance system requires the bor-
rowers understand how the loan will work and how much of their 
income it will demand. It’s utterly clear that the current American 
mortgage system does not achieve this. A recent striking study by 
the FTC confirmed this with consumer research. This is a funda-
mental failure of the American mortgage system. 

So what we need to get is informed borrowers so they can better 
protect themselves. That means information, as others have said. 
It has to be simply stated and clear in regular-size type, and pre-
sented from the perspective of what commitments the borrower is 
making. That is, the disclosure should focus on the financial impact 
on the borrower—and this can be done on one page. Mr. Chairman, 
here it is. I call it Basic Facts About Your Mortgage Loan. I believe 
a borrower should get this well before closing signed by the lender. 

I really appreciate the fact that Ranking Member Bachus and co-
sponsors have included this proposal in H.R. 3012, that Congress-
men Green and McHenry are working on a bill along these lines, 
and that Senator Schumer announced his intent to introduce a 
Senate bill with this proposal yesterday. I think this is a com-
pletely bipartisan idea, and with whatever else we do, we ought to 
do that. Thanks again for the opportunity to be here. 

[The prepared statement of Mr. Pollock can be found on page 195 
of the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. The questioning will begin with the gentleman 
from Massachusetts, Mr. Lynch. 

Mr. LYNCH. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Thank you for holding 
this hearing. I want to thank the ranking member as well, and I’d 
like to thank the panelists here for their help in informing the com-
mittee and helping us with our work. 

I know that most of you on this panel were here for most if not 
all of the testimony of the previous panel, Mr. Paulson and Mr. 
Bernanke especially, but I personally got the sense by their re-
marks—and this was true of the previous hearing, that they are of 
the opinion that this crisis was either well in hand or actually be-
hind us. 

And I think that is in stark contrast to some of the comments 
I’ve heard here today. Ms. Liben and Mr. Marks, I think, you’ve 
been emphatic in the scale and the scope of this problem. I also 
think Mr. Bernanke, especially in his remarks, evidenced by his 
statement that he thought the GSEs in their offer of help, the help 
ought to be temporary and they ought to do it quick because pretty 
soon the market is going to take care of this thing and there will 
be no crisis. 

I am not of that opinion. I’ve read through all of your testimony. 
Mr. Mudd, I noticed had a very good synopsis of the scale of the 
problem, and you note correctly that there is about $600 billion in 
subprime mortgages that will not reset until 2008. 
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And that will be another impact as well, not only in the 
subprime market but also in the wider markets. We don’t have a 
compartmentalized economy here, and I think as you’ve indicated 
there will be a wider impact. 

My feeling is that as far as the GSE’s role, they need to get in 
the game in a bigger way. We set them up in the charters here to 
do exactly what they need to do right now and provide liquidity. 

I have in my hand, you wouldn’t know it from the previous testi-
mony, but there is a list of 80 lenders that have closed shop or 
been acquired or stopped making loans. I have a list of about 120 
hedge funds and private equity funds that are in dire straits be-
cause of their investments in subprime paper. 

I would like to ask you, Mr. Mudd specifically, given that the 
consent decree which capped your portfolio was built around sev-
eral requirements and actions you needed to take in order to fix 
the accounting and control problems that were discovered, can you 
update this committee as to where you stand on your financial re-
porting and other remediation efforts and where are we in that 
process? 

I know the chairman called at the beginning of this hearing for 
the Senate to take up the GSE bill, and I am in full support of 
that, but I’d like to just get a snapshot of where we are in this 
process. And Mr. Syron, if you could, elaborate on your side as well. 

Mr. MUDD. Sure, absolutely, Congressman. We’re registered with 
the SEC. We completed our restatement, which was redoing the fi-
nancials from 2001 through 2004. We have subsequently issued our 
financials for 2005 and 2006. We would expect to have the quar-
ters, the quarterly report 10–Qs out for 2007 and to file the year 
as with other companies, completing the current year on time this 
year. 

Those are kind of the items that have been checked off. The 
other way to think about those is it’s not just going through the 
paces. But there is an enormous amount of underlying work that 
starts with a review of all your accounting policies, rebuilding the 
systems that support those, rebuilding the team, not only in the ac-
counting department but at various levels of management, chang-
ing board procedures, and creating independent reporting. 

Indeed, the chairman of our audit committee is the former head 
of the FASB, to take one example. So there has been really an 
overhaul from top to bottom that has produced that amount of 
progress. So I guess my argument would be that while we’re antici-
pating being a current filer, and having all those items solved, 
we’re not there yet, and I understand that’s for us to do. 

But certainly in this time we’ve made more than 10 percent im-
provement in the way that we operate that would justify a 10 per-
cent increase in the cap. 

Mr. LYNCH. Okay. Absolutely. 
Dr. Syron. 
Mr. SYRON. Thank you, Congressman Lynch. Don’t call me ‘‘doc-

tor’’ because I don’t do colds. 
Our situation, I think, is quite similar in a lot of ways to what 

Dan talked about. I mean we have totally rebuilt our organization 
in terms of the management of the organization, order of the orga-

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:18 Jan 03, 2008 Jkt 039540 PO 00000 Frm 00049 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\39540.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



46

nization, our accounting systems, our control systems. This takes 
a while. 

We have made, I think, enormous progress. We have a little 
ways to go. But we filed this year—no, last year right after the 
turn of the year, we filed quarters for this year. We’ll file another 
quarter before Thanksgiving. We will file our 2007 10–K on a time-
ly basis. 

Shortly after that we will be filing with the SEC, and again I like 
the construct that Dan used. If you wanted to say there wasn’t any 
cap on these institutions—and I’ve been open in previous history 
in saying that I think in some parts we grew too fast, but gee, to 
have a complete ceiling now, right, while these organizations have 
made substantial progress and say, well, you have to wait until you 
get to the total end—I mean these organizations are creatures of 
the body politic, and they should do what the body politic wants. 

The body politic set a capital ratio for the organization. We 
agreed because of our problems to have a 30 percent cap over that. 
It’s a cap even on top of that. 

Mr. LYNCH. Okay. Mr. Chairman, could I have 30 seconds? 
The CHAIRMAN. Very quickly. 
Mr. LYNCH. All right. I just want to thank—Mr. Mudd, I know 

you’ve done some great work with the Mass Housing Finance Agen-
cy in my district, as well as Ms. Liben and Mr. Marks, you’ve done 
great work in my district putting people, hardworking people, 
maybe some low-income people but hardworking people into hous-
ing that they could afford, and that is much appreciated. 

I yield back, Mr. Chairman. 
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from Texas. 
Mr. HENSARLING. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, and again, thank 

you for holding this hearing on a very important and somewhat 
vexing challenge that our Nation faces. 

I ask myself several questions every time we have a hearing on 
the subject of the subprime market. Number one, how big is the 
problem? If we take a snapshot of it today relative to 2002, perhaps 
it isn’t that bad. I’m not sure we have a crisis. 

Certainly individuals who lose their jobs and lose their homes 
have a personal crisis, but my concern is where is it headed, par-
ticularly with all the resets scheduled for next year. So we ask our-
selves the question, what is it that we do now if we fear larger eco-
nomic implications for our Nation, and number two, how do we pre-
vent it from happening in the future, and will whatever cure we 
concoct be better than the illness? 

Second, let me ask the gentleman from the GSEs, you’re clearly 
advocating an increase in your loan limits, but I’m still a little un-
clear on how this is going to help the subprime market. 

I’m also under the impression, correct me if I’m wrong, that noth-
ing prevents you from securitizing the subprime loans as we speak. 
Tell me, why wouldn’t we instead be wiser to decrease your loan 
limits and force a greater focus on the subprime market, Mr. 
Mudd? 

Mr. MUDD. Thank you, Congressman. 
Two points. One is with respect to the limits. When Congress 

first established those limits the idea was—I think at least accept-
ed that prices weren’t the same everywhere so there was a higher 
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limit in Alaska and Hawaii, as it turned out. But if you look now 
at the prices of homes, the average price of a home in Alabama or 
Mississippi is in the vicinity of $100,000; in California it’s in the 
vicinity of $800,000. 

For a lot of areas in this country, a fairly expensive home actu-
ally often turns out to be a starter home. So if that’s an issue that 
Congress wants to pursue, I said we’d be happy to act there. 

With respect to the size of the portfolio cap as a general matter— 
Mr. HENSARLING. Excuse me. I was just speaking of your loan 

limits, not your portfolio cap. 
Mr. MUDD. That’s the principal focus on—and I think the second 

part of your question was how does that affect the other part of the 
market. 

I guess the only illustration that I would give you is that there 
seems to be a notion that each of these markets operates as its own 
contained bucket of liquidity. So there’s subprime and Alt-A and 
prime and jumbo, and it turns out that actually it’s a broad pool. 
There are distinctions between those various products, but an in-
crease in liquidity overall in the market is generally helpful to ev-
erybody. 

It’s true that so far the conventional conforming piece, our piece 
that we focus on, has held up pretty well. The neighboring sectors 
of the market have not held up well, and there are those there that 
would tell you this is worse than— 

Mr. HENSARLING. If I could, don’t the jumbo tend to be the more 
profitable for your company? 

Mr. MUDD. Well, we don’t do jumbos. We don’t do jumbos right 
now, and I would say as— 

Mr. HENSARLING. Would they prove to be the most profitable? 
Mr. MUDD. And I would say the profitability would generally be 

comparable to the broad scale of loans that we invest in. 
Mr. HENSARLING. Dr. Syron, nothing personal, but in the interest 

of time, I’m going to move on. 
Mr. Pollock, I can’t tell you just how much enthusiasm I have for 

your one-page disclosure form. It is only exceeded by my enthu-
siasm at Congresswoman Maloney’s response, since she is in a far 
better position to do something about it. 

I have always feared that as Congress mandates more disclosure, 
that eventually too much disclosure becomes no disclosure, so I ap-
plaud you for that. 

But in the remaining time that I have, I looked at part of your 
testimony where you speak about how Federal intervention should 
be temporary, inhibit as little as possible personal choice and long-
run innovation and we in Congress should not—careless lenders, 
investors, speculative borrowers. 

Could you speak a little bit about moral hazard as far as what 
incentives Congress would provide should we choose to bail out the 
players in the market? 

Mr. POLLOCK. First of all, Congressman, thanks very much for 
your comments on the one-page form. 

I think the moral hazard issue is exactly what I was trying to 
get at in the paragraph which you quote there from my testimony. 
In the bust where there is a danger of a debt deflation where de-
clining asset prices lead to greater defaults, lead to further declin-
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ing asset prices you can do temporary things I think sensibly, and 
I mentioned a couple of the things I think you might. 

But in doing that you don’t want to do all the other things I men-
tioned. You don’t want to bail out careless investors, careless lend-
ers, speculators, liars, and you do, above all, want to do things 
which are temporary. 

I have done a study of the history of government-sponsored en-
terprises. 

The CHAIRMAN. We don’t have time for the history. If we can get 
contemporary— 

Mr. POLLOCK. Can I summarize the history, Mr. Chairman, in 10 
seconds? 

The CHAIRMAN. No, if you could answer in the policy term, we 
are over time. 

Mr. POLLOCK. It is this, that government-sponsored enterprises 
are a deal between the government and an enterprise, which the 
government should look at again every once in a while. And the no-
tion of a program which focuses Fannie and Freddie more on refi-
nancing a specific asset, subprime adjustable rate troubled loans 
would in my mind come in the realm of such a temporary deal. 

Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. HENSARLING. My time is up. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from North Carolina. We’ll do 

that, then we’re going to go through some votes. I would ask the 
panel to stay. 

I certainly plan to come back. I think these may be the final 
votes of the day. I apologize, but it is—a lot of the staff will be here 
and members will be here and I do plan to come back and I would 
hope to ask my questions. 

The gentleman from North Carolina. 
Mr. MILLER OF NORTH CAROLINA. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. Pollock, I’m sure that Mr. Hensarling would be even more 

surprised that I also agree that the current disclosures are appar-
ently intentionally incomprehensible. They come at closing when 
it’s too late to do anything about it, and usually the borrower signs 
10 or 15 pages in 2 or 3 minutes. And so not surprisingly a lot of 
people don’t know what they’ve signed and what’s in their loan. 

Where I think we part company is your apparent belief that bet-
ter disclosure is enough, and is a solution in and of itself. 

Mr. Pollock, if someone who has been hurt in a car wreck hires 
a lawyer and the insurance company tells the lawyer, we’ll pay 
$40,000, but if your client takes $20,000, we’ll pay you $10,000, if 
that’s disclosed, if the client signs a piece of paper and says they 
agree to that, is that okay or is there something wrong with that 
is not fixed by disclosure? 

Mr. POLLOCK. Congressman, thanks for that question. My point 
was not that disclosure addresses the current situation but that it 
addresses a really important element of a long-run, very much 
needed fix in the way our entire mortgage finance system works. 

Mr. MILLER OF NORTH CAROLINA. Do you agree with me that the 
facts that I posed is a betrayal of faith, it is fraudulent, it is mor-
ally reprehensible? 

Do you agree with me that that is not okay, even if it’s—even 
if the client signs a form and says I agree to this? 
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Mr. POLLOCK. The point is not to get you out of the commitment 
or to put you into a bad commitment because you signed the form. 

The point is to make sure that you understand what you’re 
doing, and if you choose to take risks, and I think Americans 
should be able to take risks if they choose to, but they ought to 
know what risks they’re taking. 

Mr. MILLER OF NORTH CAROLINA. Fair enough. 
A couple of years ago, I think, Mr. Dinham’s predecessor testified 

here and I showed him a rate form, a rate sheet from a mortgage 
lender that went to brokers. And down one side of the form was 
a grid. Down one side of the form it showed credit scores and then 
across the top it showed loan to value or vice versa, and then it 
showed the interest rate that the borrower qualified for. 

But there was a footnote, and at the bottom it said that for every 
point higher interest that the borrower agreed to pay the broker 
would get an additional half-point payment from the lender. It’s 
called a yield spread premium. 

I asked him about it. He first said that, well, I don’t do business 
with that lender. And I said, well, you do business in this area; 
does that happen, is that a common practice? And then I got a fair-
ly long non-answer that I took to mean yes, that happens, it’s a 
fairly common practice. 

I said if you have a consumer who could have gotten a 7 percent 
loan on the very same terms but instead gets a 9 percent loan 
where the broker gets a one percent additional yield spread pre-
mium in addition to whatever up-front commission they would 
have, does that strike you as something the law should allow? 

And he said that is part of the agreement between you as a cus-
tomer and me, that’s part of my total compensation, that has been 
disclosed to you, it would be okay. But if this is a bonus that is 
outside the plan, if it is not disclosed on a good faith estimate or 
anything else and I said, so if a consumer signs a piece of paper—
at that point the subcommittee chairman Bob Ney, Mr. Ney, inter-
rupted me and told me my time had expired. Do you believe the 
law should allow that? 

Mr. POLLOCK. I believe the law should encourage competitive 
markets. If you go to one store you can buy tomatoes for $1 and 
they might be $1.50 someplace else, and it would be the same to-
matoes. But if it says on the label $1.50, that’s the price you ought 
to pay, we ought to have markets that make it as efficient as pos-
sible for people to understand what they’re really getting into and 
what they’re really paying. 

The disclosure I recommend focuses less on what the broker gets, 
although I know that’s an issue in many people’s minds, than ex-
actly what commitments the borrower is making. I think the most 
important thing is, borrower, do you understand what commit-
ments you’re making and how much of your income it’s going to 
take. 

Mr. MILLER OF NORTH CAROLINA. Mr. Pollock, do you think on 
your one-page form instead of showing what the interest rate is 
and may become it should also show what you qualified for based 
upon how well you’ve paid your bills over your lifetime? Do you 
think that’s something that’s not on your form that should be? 
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Mr. POLLOCK. That would be something we could talk about, 
Congressman. I’d have to think about that. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman’s time has again expired and we 
do have to go on. 

I will, Mr. Pollock, when I come back, ask you to expand on the 
analogy. 

Mr. MARKS. Can I respond to one point on the yield spread pre-
miums? 

The CHAIRMAN. Very quickly. 
Mr. MARKS. You hit on an absolutely crucial point. The fact is, 

because the yield spread premium should be prevented, it should 
be outlawed, because the fact is what they’re doing is brokers are 
incentivized to lie to the customer, to lie to the borrower to say 
they know what the par rate is. But in order for them to get paid 
they have to convince the borrower that they can only afford a 
much higher interest rate. 

You’re setting brokers up to steal and to lie to borrowers because 
that’s the only way that they get the significant compensation out 
there. 

The CHAIRMAN. All right. We will now have to break for votes. 
It may be as long as 45 minutes, but I hope that people will stay. 

I do want to come back, and particularly I want to hear more 
about the analogy between buying a house through a broker and 
buying tomatoes because it did not appear to me to be immediately 
obvious. 

Mr. POLLOCK. A used car might be better, Mr. Chairman. 
Mr. ROBBINS. Can I provide also another point with that argu-

ment when you return? 
The CHAIRMAN. We’ll go back to your tomatoes—yes, when we 

come back you may. 
Mr. ROBBINS. Thank you. 
[Recess] 
The CHAIRMAN. We had a pleasant surprise when we finished 

earlier. I did not want to have you waiting in case it went as long 
as it usually does. I think a motion that would have taken half-an-
hour was ruled out of order. 

Not everybody is back, but I think in the interest of time, we will 
begin. Mr. Campbell indicates he is ready to go. The gentleman 
from California is recognized for 5 minutes. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. My first two ques-
tions are for Mr. Mudd and Dr. Syron. 

My biggest concern in this whole thing is not about what I can 
see, it is about what I cannot see. Do you have recourse? These 
questions are for either of you. Recourse with any originators? 

Mr. MUDD. Yes. We will on occasion have a recourse arrange-
ment with a lender. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Dr. Syron? 
Mr. SYRON. We often have recourse arrangements. 
Mr. CAMPBELL. Does that recourse exist with any originators 

that are no longer around? 
Mr. SYRON. No. In the sense that we had an originator who is 

no longer around and we had to go in and be sure that we got files 
and all those kinds of things, we came out of it fine, but your point 
is valid, that we have to monitor not just them but all 
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counterparties and be sure we are in a secure position, particularly 
in this period, obviously. 

Mr. MUDD. Same answer, no. We have used recourse in very lim-
ited circumstances when the value of the recourse would be higher 
than the value of another credit guarantee product that would be 
available out there. That means that it is subject to a very high 
rating. As you know, none of those folks are off the radar screen. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. In your delinquencies, I know what your overall 
delinquencies are, what about your delinquencies amongst loans 
made recently, in the last 12 months, this year, anything like that. 
Is that higher than your overall portfolio delinquencies? 

Mr. MUDD. We have said this publicly and continue to believe it 
to be true. The general level of delinquencies on the book are going 
up, given what we do and given that we are an insurer and a guar-
antor for mortgages, our insurance would not be much if the cost 
did not go up when our customers were having difficulties. 

Whereas they have been in the range of one to two basis points, 
one to two one hundredths of a point, we expect them to go up to 
about 4 to 6 basis points, which is about in line with historical lev-
els, but not as high as the 12 to 13 basis point level that you would 
see associated with like the oil patch, that type of thing. 

Mr. SYRON. Long term, we have priced for a 4 basis point prob-
lem. As Dan said, we were down to well below one basis point for 
a while. I have seen it move up. It is still in the four range down 
to the two to three range, but we expect it will come up in the 
neighborhood we are talking about. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. What percentage of the portfolios that you guar-
antee, have, hold, mortgage based securities, whatever, are ARMs? 
Are adjustable? Are going to have resets? 

Mr. MUDD. Our range of ARMs tends to run in the 20-ish percent 
range, mid to high 20 percent range. The question, it seems to me, 
goes to what condition are those loans in when they reset, and the 
broad majority of those loans are prime, conventional, well under-
written with some home price appreciation behind them. 

The ones that worry us the most really was those loans that 
were originated for the market in general in 2006, and a microcosm 
of that would also apply to us, parallel to the answer I gave you 
a moment ago. 

Those resets, Congressman, will peak kind of between March and 
September of next year, but remain at a fairly high level through-
out. 

Mr. SYRON. We have about the same thing. We have about 18 
percent in adjustable rates. We do not guarantee any 2/28s or 3/
27s. We have the same expectation as everyone’s expectation as 
you look across the curve on resets. 

We are not out of the woods by a very long shot. 
Mr. CAMPBELL. My final question, different area, but for both of 

you, and anybody can comment if they want. 
You mentioned earlier, Mr. Mudd, I think you were the one that 

mentioned the average home price in Mississippi was $100,000, 
and the average home price in California. I am in Orange County, 
California, one of those areas where the average home price in my 
district is near a million. In the county, 3.4 million people, it is 
close to $800,000 now. 
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How do we change the jumbo rates so that you are not financing 
the most expensive house in Mississippi while still basically in my 
area of California, you cannot do a conforming loan, you cannot do 
an 80 percent loan to value conforming loan on the average house? 

Mr. MUDD. As I understand it, one of the solutions that has been 
proposed is to identify the high-cost States and make the loan limit 
in those States a multiplier off of the otherwise national conven-
tional conforming limit. 

As I suggested earlier, that was done by statute in the beginning 
with Alaska, Hawaii, and Guam. I was not around. I do not know 
why. It is clear where some of those high-cost States are not. That 
formula could be provided. 

The one caveat or proviso I would make is that our HUD housing 
goals are denominator based, and a change in that base would 
move the denominator and change the math on the housing goals 
significantly. 

I would just remind Congress that would need to be addressed 
in the process as well, Congressman. 

Mr. SYRON. Dan has raised a very important point. If we were 
to make—in California, the average house price, I think, is 8 times 
the per capita income nationally, it is about 31⁄2 times, so it is 
clearly a very different situation. 

Just because you make more loans in the denominator, does not 
mean that you are making any less effort in the numerator. The 
percentage would change. We really ought to be concerned about 
the number of folks that you are helping in the numerator, put into 
these houses. 

I think it is an incorrect notion to think that if you raise in high 
cost areas the jumbo loan limit, that it takes you away from your 
mission. 

The CHAIRMAN. Will the gentleman yield? My understanding of 
our bill is we do this by metropolitan area, not just by the whole 
State. We do a cost analysis based on the MSA, which we think is 
the rational way to do it, so the loan limit varies with the median 
house price. 

Fortunately, the Census Bureau already does that. Nobody has 
to do anything new. We already have median house prices by met-
ropolitan area. 

Mr. CAMPBELL. Particularly in California where there are several 
distinct markets that have very different averages. 

Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from Georgia. 
Mr. SCOTT. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. 
I would like to go on a little different track here, and to pick a 

favorite phrase from the President. Perhaps we need to focus on 
how we can do some creative preemptive strikes. If we do not do 
some things to detect this before it happens, it repeats itself, and 
we learn nothing from this. 

If we know that at the heart of this problem is how to detect 
abusive lending practices for loans that are made to people with 
weak and bad credit, that is essentially it, which falls into 
subprime lending. 

In each of the testimonies this morning from Treasury Secretary 
Paulson, Housing Secretary Jackson, and Fed Chairman Bernanke, 
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they each referenced—I think one said a lack of information. An-
other said not aware. Another said a lack of knowledge. 

Somewhere along the line, each one hit the same chord that 
what we have here, to paraphrase another great saying, is a failure 
to communicate with our most basic group, those people who are 
targeted are targeted in the low-priced homes and the low-income 
communities, where their sophistication, education is not as it 
ought to be. 

We know that. Where are we going to get the energy and the ur-
gency to put together some very creative financial literacy and fi-
nancial education packages, and in addition to that, a way to pre-
empt some of the predatory lending practices that is causing this? 

My idea is, and I throw this out, and what I am trying to do is 
get your reaction to this, I have been sort of preaching it for a 
while, it is not just going to be financial literacy programs, but to 
establish an 1–800 number here, set up a machinery, really out of 
the Treasury Department, with human beings on the other end. 

Then not only as a conduit for information on a two way street, 
but we get marketing programs out, get them to NAACP, get them 
to ACORN, get them to the senior citizen groups, the preachers 
and the churches, the people who relate to these people, with the 
universal message, before you sign on the dotted line, call this 
number. Even more importantly, why not go a step further and re-
quire by law a background check? 

We have the technology. We are very sophisticated. Most as-
suredly, if we can do background checks and instant background 
checks at that on the purchase of firearms, to make sure the people 
are not mentally incompetent or they are the proper age or have 
a criminal background, why cannot we begin to look at that this 
way and say for those subprime loans, particularly those where the 
individual has bad credit, we can come up with a formula. We can 
come up with something. 

Before that can go through, it has to have that instant check, 
that background check. Some way we can be preemptive and look 
at this. 

What it will do more than anything else is it will send a message 
out to those who practice these predatory lending practices to say 
I better not do this because these kinds of loans with these kinds 
of communities, they are going to be doing a background check, or 
there is a way for them. 

Have the communications pointed out, obviously, before they sign 
on a dotted line, before they do anything, that they call, but also 
have it where we have the system in place that we can do some 
sort of checks on that, in addition to all the other financial literacy 
points. 

I would love to get your response to this, do you think it is a 
great idea. Is it something we can— 

The CHAIRMAN. Very quickly, the gentleman is almost out of 
time. 

Mr. SYRON. Just very quickly, I think you need to do two things. 
I think you have to enhance financial literacy for a whole lot of rea-
sons beyond housing, but that alone, I am afraid I disagree with 
some people that just the price of tomatoes thing does not nec-
essarily work. 
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Mr. SCOTT. I do not mean alone. 
Mr. SYRON. Disclosure alone will not do it. The plain fact of the 

matter that we have found is if you originate it, someone will buy 
it. I think what the mortgage brokers have talked about, about reg-
istering people and getting some mechanism to assure, even if peo-
ple have been educated, they do not get into a bad loan, that is es-
sential. 

The CHAIRMAN. We will take one other response, if there is one, 
but then we have to move on. 

Mr. Robbins? 
Mr. ROBBINS. This is what the licensing is all about, background 

checks. We propose that if you have been convicted of a felony, that 
you cannot get a license to originate mortgages, and that a national 
registry be kept so that you can track the bad players in the indus-
try from State to State and city to city, company to company. 

You would have your background check. They would be 
fingerprinted. It would require the passage of tests, educational re-
sponsibility, and that subsequently, if they were convicted of a 
crime related to this, they would lose their license. 

Mr. SCOTT. Thank you. 
The CHAIRMAN. The gentlewoman from West Virginia, who is 

now the ranking member of the Housing Subcommittee. 
Ms. CAPITO. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to serving 

in that new capacity. I am excited to work with Chairwoman Wa-
ters and with the chairman of the full committee. 

I wanted to just say to my colleague that there is an 1–800 num-
ber. I found it in my notes. It’s a national hotline, 1–888–005–
HOPE, which is run by the Home Ownership Preservation Founda-
tion, in partnership with Neighbor Works, along the lines of what 
the gentleman was referring to. 

I guess getting the word out is the important thing there. 
I have been sitting here listening pretty much all day. I was 

thinking about what Secretary Paulson said about telling bor-
rowers when they feel they are in trouble that they should get with 
their lender, do not pull away but try to get with the lender to find 
out if they can have some help. 

I know that is a push nationally, communication. That was actu-
ally said the other day on the radio in a local talk radio scenario. 
I started thinking to myself about that person who is drowning in 
debt probably, it is not just the home they own that they are hav-
ing trouble making payments, it is their credit card, it is their in-
surance, it is their water bill. 

If you have to prioritize what you are going to pay first, you are 
probably going to pay your home first, hopefully after you pay your 
taxes maybe. 

It is very, very difficult for people. It almost goes against the 
grain because you are getting dunned by all these other credit or-
ganizations to say the best way you can help yourself is to call your 
lender and find out where you can get help. 

I think we really need to get that message out. I am not sure 
how we can do it. The other question I have is, in this day and age, 
who really is your lender? It used to be you walked down the 
street, you knew your neighborhood banker, because you owned the 
local grocery store or whatever, and you knew who they were. Now, 
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I am not. It is an 1–800 number in a lot of cases you have to call. 
There is no personalization. 

That, I think, makes it more difficult when you begin to drown 
in debt, for you to be able to pick up the phone and call an un-
known person to say I need help, help me. 

I think we have to be really creative with the way that we pro-
mote this right now. I would like to know if anybody knows of any 
national scenarios where lenders really are going out to the people 
that are starting to fail, and instead of dunning them or aggres-
sively trying to recover, trying to lend a hand to them. 

Mr. ROBBINS. Yes. Let me respond to that. Being chairman of the 
Mortgage Bankers Association, I have had the opportunity to talk 
to the major servicers within our organization, which probably 
cover the vast majority of loans serviced in this country. 

I would tell you that all of them have put programs into place, 
including early intervention, where, if their security allows, they 
will contact borrowers up to 90/120 days ahead of time, before their 
loan recasts, and start to talk to them about whether the borrower 
expects to have a problem, whether the loan reset going to be a 
problem. 

Not all securities permit that early intervention, but we just re-
cently got a ruling from the SEC that reinforces that we can do 
that. 

The industry is utilizing that technique, remembering that the 
vast majority of borrowers do not respond. We have a very hard 
time getting borrowers to respond to our inquiries. 

We have gone and hired and are using counseling services, con-
sumer organizations, to intervene in our behalf and help us do that 
ahead of time. 

As you well know, the industry loses $40,000 to $50,000 for every 
mortgage that goes into foreclosure, money that just walks about 
the door. We are highly motivated to try to help that borrower be 
successful over a long period of time. 

Mr. MARKS. Can I please respond? 
Ms. CAPITO. Yes. 
Mr. MARKS. Now let’s talk about the reality. That is nice in the-

ory. That is not what is going on. Let’s take two examples. 
To a certain extent, they are restructuring, and it is really cru-

cial that we understand what it is. That means the lenders have 
to restructure the loan, reduce the interest rate or reduce the out-
standing principal. There are few that are doing that. HSBC is 
doing that on a limited scale. 

On the other hand, you have Countrywide who says that they 
have assisted 35,000 people. Now they say of that, half of those 
people they have assisted by deed in lieu of foreclosure or short 
sale. They pushed them out of their homes. 

Now what Mozilo has said yesterday was his answer is to hire 
more people in India to foreclose on American homeowners. 

Those are nice theories but the reality is it is not getting done 
and it is clear why people do not call the lender, because the lend-
er, all they want is more money on a loan that is unaffordable. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Robbins, did you want to respond? 
Mr. ROBBINS. Yes. Thank you. They are a great deal more than 

theory. No bank or organization, including Countrywide, that 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:18 Jan 03, 2008 Jkt 039540 PO 00000 Frm 00059 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\39540.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



56

wants to own a home, take it back in a foreclosure, try to refurbish 
it, put it back on the market and re-sell it. 

Mr. MARKS. Well— 
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Marks, please. 
Mr. MARKS. Sorry. 
Mr. ROBBINS. To the best of their ability, if they are able to do 

it within the terms of the structured security in which the loan is 
embedded, they will use early intervention programs. They will use 
all of the techniques that are at their disposal. Short sales are cer-
tainly one of those techniques. A deed in lieu is certainly one, but 
so is forbearance, which is being used to a major extent in the 
loans today. So are loan modifications where the loan is recast ei-
ther in term or in interest rate or a combination of both. 

There are a number of tools that mortgage bankers, mortgage 
servicers, are motivated to use. The last thing in the world that we 
want is for that loan to go into foreclosure. 

The CHAIRMAN. The gentleman from Texas. 
Mr. GREEN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think that I can say 

that America thanks you for this hearing because all of America is 
concerned about what is happening in the subprime market and in 
the housing market in general. 

I would like to also thank Mr. Perlmutter for staying so I am not 
last. 

[Laughter] 
Mr. GREEN. To my friends who represent the GSEs, one of the 

problems that we have, of course, is qualifying for a teaser rate and 
not qualifying for the adjusted rate. 

Do you have in your portfolio these types of instruments? 
Mr. SYRON. Earlier this year in February, we said that either in 

portfolio or in loans that we buy in securities that we might hold, 
that we would not have loans that were not done at the fully amor-
tized rate. 

I think we have some legacy loans that have been done in that, 
and that became effective given the market a chance to adapt by 
September 13th. 

Mr. GREEN. As of September 13th, you are no longer doing it? 
Mr. SYRON. That is right. 
Mr. MUDD. Same answer, Congressman. We are fully in compli-

ance with all the interagency regulatory guidance, both on 
subprime and non-traditional that speaks to this. 

Even before that, we had a set of policies that we adhered to in-
ternally when the market had none with respect to prepayment, 
credit life insurance, origination processes and so forth. We ad-
hered to those. 

Also, we did our best with the voice that we had to sound the 
concerns that when all of the chickens came home to roost on the 
various features in these loans, the consumer would be facing a 
vastly different deal than they thought they had. 

Mr. GREEN. In trying to find a cure, if you will, for this, having 
a teaser rate and an adjusted rate that you do not qualify for, how 
does one do this? How can you possibly qualify the person for the 
adjusted rate when you do not really know what it is at the time 
the teaser rate is accorded to the borrower? 

VerDate 0ct 09 2002 17:18 Jan 03, 2008 Jkt 039540 PO 00000 Frm 00060 Fmt 6633 Sfmt 6633 K:\DOCS\39540.TXT HFIN PsN: TERRIE



57

Mr. MUDD. Typically, what is done is the underwriting is done 
to the first adjustment level or to an average adjustment level over 
a period of time and not just to the teaser rate itself. It happens 
at origination. 

I think with this interagency guidance that came through, there 
seems to be a high degree of compliance with that, Congressman. 

Mr. GREEN. Mr. Marks, quickly, can you tell me, please, the 
source of the billion dollars that you have at 5.375, no down pay-
ment, no fees? 

Mr. MARKS. Yes. Actually, it is $10 billion. It is with Citigroup 
and Bank of America. We have one product and we counsel people 
to that one product, and our buyers and the people that we refi-
nance would be considered subprime borrowers. 

Mr. GREEN. Thank you. The renters, I am concerned about them. 
I was at one time fortunate enough to be the judge of a court that 
had exclusive jurisdiction over forcible detainers, forcible entry and 
detainers, and we commonly called them eviction lawsuits. 

Tell me what is your proposal such that we can embrace this on 
a national scale as opposed on a State-by-State basis? I am aware 
that in Texas, we have some notice requirements once there is a 
foreclosure. I also am aware that this varies from State to State. 

How would you have us embrace it? Do you have some language 
that perhaps you may not be able to share now, but you can share 
with me later, or if you can generally tell me, I would be most ap-
preciative. 

Ms. LIBEN. I can share some broad ideas, if that would be help-
ful. First of all, you are right. Foreclosure and eviction of residents 
on foreclosed property is a matter of State law. It changes from 
State to State. There are a few States that do a terrific job on this, 
and in fact, do not allow eviction post foreclosure unless there is 
another grounds for the eviction. 

Lawyers and housing advocates and homeless advocates have 
started on their State level first. When they get their head above 
helping the individuals, they look to their State legislatures and 
they say could we not have more protective laws. 

Some States are starting to do this. In our own State, we are 
making progress on a law that says foreclosure does not automati-
cally terminate a tenancy, but even those are somewhat modest 
steps. 

No one has taken a hard look yet at what could be done on the 
Federal level, but we have a few ideas. 

First of all, just on the issue of Section 8 tenants, that we should 
involve HUD and people who know what is going on and saying 
let’s take a look at this and see what we can do to assist Section 
8 tenants and make sure our Section 8 money is not going to land-
lords who are now applying that money toward their building and 
toward their mortgages. 

That is some work with HUD. 
I think the second thing is within the jurisdiction of this com-

mittee or other agencies, to take some appropriate steps to discour-
age or to penalize lenders from evicting tenants per se, just as a 
result of the foreclosure, or at least penalize for evicting them very 
quickly and certainly in violation of State law. The process needs 
to slow down. 
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Third, if there was a way to think about creating incentives for 
lenders to maintain or redevelop their rental properties, especially 
as affordable housing, as always in these moments, you may have 
an opportunity. 

Mr. GREEN. I am going to have to thank you. My time is up. 
Thank you, Mr. Chairman. 

The CHAIRMAN. We have been talking with staff. In fact, this 
came to my attention when we did a hearing in Minneapolis for 
Mr. Ellison, and we learned of it and we have been talking about 
it since. 

We intend, as I said to Secretary Jackson, to follow up. There is 
no one direct thing we can do at the Federal level, but we are going 
to be sending a letter to the State banking regulators and HUD 
and the banking regulators and the largest services and the ABA, 
and everybody we can think of, to call their attention to this. 

I know the gentleman is interested in this. We will put together 
a taskforce and do whatever we can. To the extent there is some-
thing we can do legislatively to go forward, we will. It will be a 
high priority for us. 

The gentleman from Colorado. 
Mr. PERLMUTTER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Green, I wish 

you were last and not me. 
The CHAIRMAN. I am last. 
Mr. PERLMUTTER. Good. 
[Laughter] 
Mr. PERLMUTTER. Just a couple of comments and then some 

questions. To our friends from the GSEs, there is an irony here 
that about this time last year or even in the Spring, you were being 
villainized and now you are knights in shining armor. I hope the 
confidence that folks have expressed in terms of expanding kind of 
your portfolio and your limits, that we continue to move forward 
with that. 

I am definitely in that camp. I just see that your ability to help 
this housing crunch and this credit crunch is one that my opinion 
is essential. 

There was a comment, Ms. Liben, about all of a sudden, the rent-
ers are out, and they really had no notice. It struck me, too, that 
with respect to Mr. Robbins, the members of his organization, there 
are thousands of guys who were in the mortgage business that 
were given a pink slip on Monday and told that, ‘‘You are out of 
here on Friday.’’ 

There is, Mr. Marks, a consequence to all this money that came 
into the market, and people trying to find market share and put 
out loans without documentation, one percent interest rates or no 
percent interest rates, to take market share. 

This is sort of where I want to go with these questions. I think 
there are two big macro-economic trends going on here. One is 
there was a ton of money coming in from overseas, from some-
where, from China, from Saudi Arabia, repatriating a lot of money 
that we have had. 

Brokers were trying to put that money out without any under-
writing. Now we are back to a more normal situation. 

Those investors, China, whomever it might have been, they lost 
a lot of money in this deal. The investors lost a lot of money. 
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In the last 3 months, according to a recent story in the Denver 
Post, they really shut down providing credit to this country. 

In Colorado, we were sort of the first into the foreclosure crisis. 
We were hoping we would be one of the first out. We were starting 
to climb out and then August hit, and it was like we went off a 
cliff again—no new home sales and very few re-sells. 

This gets to Mr. Pollock and the fact that there is some kind of 
a cycle going on here where we are in a deflationary period. Every-
body was betting on housing prices going up. When they stopped 
going up, all of a sudden your teaser rates, your one percent, your 
no documents, you are in trouble. 

I do not know precisely what any of you think the cause is of all 
of a sudden there is deflation or a stagnant housing market, but 
that is the question I would like to ask, and just for fun, I will 
throw in one other point. 

Maybe all these anti-immigration laws that we are passing have 
a real effect and all of a sudden we have taken two or three million 
people out of the marketplace and the housing market collapses. 

Mr. MARKS. Can I respond? You are absolutely right on. Look 
how this was created. When you have lenders, investors and bank-
ers saying we want to package a product, and what is the safest 
investment in the world, up until a year ago? It was American real 
estate. That was the best product out there, even more secure and 
safe than oil. 

How do we get investors to a product that is based on American 
real estate. Let’s have mortgage products that are going to get 
higher rates of return than you can get in the conventional market. 

They went out and they marketed it. They got a huge demand, 
greater than they could ever imagine, so the product of these mort-
gages became more and more riskier because they had to meet the 
demand out there from investors around the world. 

Finally, the product became so risky, it was the no verification 
documents, and those went bad immediately. 

It was all premised on, based on the safest supposed investment 
and product in the world, American real estate. Now, they know 
better. 

The last thing I would add to that is I have been at a lot of inter-
views with the foreign press. They are panicked out there. One of 
the things that they are really concerned about is they do not trust 
the rating agencies any more. 

In a sense, the subprime market is shut down and it will not 
come back for many, many years, because investors do not trust 
what American rating agencies and what American investors and 
players in the market believe. 

That is going to impact a lot of things in this country for years 
to come. 

Mr. MUDD. I think your analysis is astute, that as home prices 
grow, they did grow at an unsustainable level, that led to growth 
in the market. That led to a lot of people chasing market share. 
You can only do that with either credit or price. Credit went down. 
Then this trouble manifested itself in the form of a liquidity crisis, 
which you have seen play out over the course of the past 2 or 3 
months. 
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That was the last problem. Therefore, the first solution needs to 
go back to this liquidity problem. I would just mention there has 
been discussion about why do the agencies not just guarantee and 
securitize all this business. 

I would remind the committee that all that process does is it cre-
ates a security. That security remains on the balance sheet of the 
institution that originated it. It has to be sold somewhere to make 
room for new loans. That is where the liquidity is needed. We are 
one of the folks that can actually provide that liquidity as a first 
step of moving through this trouble. 

Mr. PERLMUTTER. Thank you. 
Mr. POLLOCK. Congressman, you are very right on the cycle. I 

would add that financial panics are always unexpected, because if 
they were expected, they would have happened already. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Mudd, I am going to begin with where you 
left off. I was puzzled by Mr. Bernanke and Treasury saying well, 
yes, we want Fannie and Freddie to do more, but they can 
securitize it, it does not have to go in the portfolio. My answer was 
particularly with some of the stuff we want them to buy, the sec-
ondary market is not the market for tomatoes right now, even ripe 
ones. 

Their answer was to some extent they could guarantee it, but 
then my question is is there any conceivable difference in terms of 
safety and soundness risk to something that you have guaranteed, 
to something that is in your portfolio? Is there any difference? 

Mr. MUDD. Actually, those loans that we guarantee have a lower 
level of capital against them than the loans that we hold— 

The CHAIRMAN. From a safety and soundness standpoint, they 
would be more shaky if there was any shakiness? 

Mr. MUDD. One could make that argument and then the further 
argument down the line that those loans that are on our books give 
us the flexibility to implement some of the processes— 

The CHAIRMAN. If you have guaranteed it, I do not understand 
how— 

Mr. MUDD. Again, Mr. Chairman, the guarantee process only cre-
ates— 

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that. You made that point already. 
I am on a different one now, which is they were arguing that you 
do not need an increase in the portfolio because you can securitize 
it as long as you guarantee, and I am saying from the safety and 
soundness argument, that does not make sense. 

Secondly, on the jumbo’s, and it does seem to me, I and others 
would like you to get more into subprime and do some riskier stuff. 
If the charter is a problem, we will change it. We do not want to 
do it in a way that makes it negative. 

Let me put it this way. It is true for the FHA. When the FHA 
insures for higher loans, it makes money for the Federal Govern-
ment. We are using that frankly to offset the higher loan loss rate 
we will get in subprime. 

One of the differences in our bill and the Administration’s is we 
both say let’s guarantee the mortgages for people in subprime. 
They say but we will charge those people more, even if they are 
making their payments, because they are in a higher risk class. We 
say no. The woman who is making $43,000 and making her pay-
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ments should not pay more. She should not subsidize the other per-
son. We will take the money they get in the jumbo’s and do it. In 
fact, this can help us if we do it right. 

Similarly, for you. In terms of your safety and soundness, etc., 
if you start doing loans at $500,000 and $600,000 or $450,000, is 
that going to make you less safe? 

Mr. MUDD. No. I think we would continue to adhere to all the 
risk disciplines we have put in place. We would continue to follow 
all the underwriting that we have followed. 

The CHAIRMAN. Does that in any way— 
Mr. MUDD. It helps us, Congressman, because you are managing 

a portfolio with a diversification— 
The CHAIRMAN. Credit diversity. I absolutely agree. 
It seems to me inconsistent to say no, we do not want them to 

do the more risky sub’s because of safety and soundness, and then 
refuse also to let you do the more profitable stuff. 

In fact, what we ought to do is a balance and leave to you how 
to work it out. That is our goal. 

Just to be clear, if anything, if we do this right, the increase in 
the jumbo would enhance your ability to help at the lower end 
rather than cut it off. I know that is true of the FHA. CBO told 
me so. 

Mr. SYRON. Just to add to the point, what you say is absolutely 
true. You have heard a lot from our regulators and from the Ad-
ministration about a risk of the GSEs being not diversified enough. 

To say you should only do subprime loans is the ultimate in lack 
of diversity. 

The CHAIRMAN. I think it enhances it. I would also add, they say 
there is an implicit guarantee. I was around for the S&L crisis. We 
paid off depositors. When we talk about a Federal guarantee, it is 
of depositors. 

Do either of you have depositors that I do not know about? 
Mr. SYRON. No. We do not have depositors but I think an awful 

lot of people, and I think that is where there is some lack of con-
sistency here, would have extreme doubts about if the two or three 
largest banks in the United States were to fail— 

The CHAIRMAN. That may be, but the fact is in the previous cri-
sis, we did not on the whole bail out stockholders or bond holders. 

Mr. Marks, I was reading what you said about Countrywide. You 
mentioned Bank of America. Bank of America didn’t buy it. They 
did buy a big chunk of it and provided them some money. I know 
you have had a very constructive relationship with the Bank of 
America. 

I remember when they bought Fleet, you certified the good work 
they had done. 

Have you approached them? They are a big owner of Country-
wide. Given your objections to Countrywide, have you asked the 
Bank of America to try to be an influence here or did you object 
when they put the money in? 

Mr. MARKS. We found out when you found out that they had put 
all that money in. 

The CHAIRMAN. I found out Sunday night. Maybe you found out 
Monday morning. 

Mr. MARKS. You found out before I did. 
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The CHAIRMAN. Have you urged them because you have this good 
relationship with them, to be a constructive force in trying to get 
some of these things done that you want? 

Mr. MARKS. We have requested a meeting with Ken Lewis, the 
CEO of Bank of America. 

The CHAIRMAN. This was a couple of months ago. Have you met 
with him? 

Mr. MARKS. No, we have not heard back from them. We certainly 
believe you are absolutely right, Bank of America, and while they 
have not disclosed who are the other investors in Countrywide in 
the last $12 billion that has been provided to them, we think all 
the investors in Countrywide have a responsibility. 

The CHAIRMAN. You said you have a good relationship with Bank 
of America. You have been very helpful to them. You have had a 
mutually beneficial relationship, not to your individual benefit, but 
for the people you help. That has been very constructive. 

It does seem to me you are in a good position to talk to them 
about it. 

Mr. MARKS. Absolutely. We have requested that. We do believe— 
The CHAIRMAN. On the evening when I was notified that Bank 

of America was buying part of Countryside, I said I know you are 
very proud of your record, BOA, it seems to me incumbent upon 
you, now that you are a major owner of Countrywide, to have a 
similar role. 

Mr. MARKS. Bank of America is the only major financial institu-
tion in the country that does not have a subprime lending entity. 

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Marks, they now have 20 percent of one. It 
is called Countrywide. I do not think that cuts it, and frankly, for 
your relationship with them. 

Mr. MARKS. Ken Lewis, we have met with him when they had 
divested Nation’s Credit. 

The CHAIRMAN. As harsh as you are about Countrywide, you 
have a friend and you have somebody you do not like. I think it 
is incumbent upon you to be helpful. I do think Countrywide did 
take some exception to what you said. They will be making a sub-
mission for the record. You are free to add further to the record. 

[Countrywide’s submission for the record can be found on page 
202 of the appendix.] 

The CHAIRMAN. I just want to close by saying I think the ele-
ments are here. I think one clear message is we need the lenders 
to understand that foreclosure is bad for everybody, it is bad for 
the whole society, and they need to be willing to allow people to 
restructure. 

We will be working, and I am glad to see what Senator Dodd has 
said, I hope within a month or 6 weeks, we will have an FHA that 
is fully able to insure the mortgages of people who are subprime. 
We will have Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac able to buy more of 
those refinanced mortgages. 

It is certainly the case with financial institutions, we cannot 
order anybody to abrogate a contract, but we can say institutions 
that will be from time to time coming before this committee and 
asking us to do things that are in their interest will have more 
chance of a yes if they have done this. 
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We cannot legally compel them to do things. On the other hand, 
they cannot legally compel us to do other things that they would 
like. 

I would just urge them to remember the absolutely most impor-
tant principle of legislating—‘‘The ankle bone is connected to the 
shoulder bone.’’ 

The hearing is adjourned. 
[Whereupon, at 3:09 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.] 
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